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Fall Festival kicks off Belmont’s 
150th anniversary celebration

BY DONNA RHODES

drhodes@salmonpress.news

BELMONT – As the 
Town of Belmont pre-
pares to kick off their 
150th Anniversary in 
2019, a community fall 
festival helped kick 
things off with the un-
veiling of a special an-
niversary banner along 
with some outdoor fun 
for families to enjoy.

Present for the event 
were Town Administra-
tor Jeanne Beaudin and 
Selectmen Jon Pike and 
Ruth Mooney, who wel-
comed everyone to the 
event.

Mooney said that the 
area was originally part 
of the Town of Gilman-
ton, formally known in 
1859 as Upper Gilman-
ton. Ten years later in 
1869 an act by the New 
Hampshire Legislature 
separated it from Gil-
manton and gave it the 
new name of Belmont.

She said the town 
now encompasses 
30-square miles of land 

and has a current pop-
ulation of roughly 7,300 
people.

Recently, the town 
has undergone some 
major changes and she 
was proud of what Bel-
mont has accomplished 
thus far in the time 
leading up to its anni-
versary year.

“A great deal of time 
and effort has gone into 
the revitalization of the 
village area with the 
restoration of the Vic-
torian bandstand, con-
struction of the Tioga 
Pavilion, paved walk-
ways and the recent 
addition of two covered 
bridges over the Tioga 
River,” she said.

Another addition 
to the town has been 
the development of the 
Winni Trail, allowing 
people the opportunity 
to walk and bike along 
scenic Lake Winnis-
quam where they can 
even connect to the Donna RhoDes 

There were several fun activities for children at Belmont’s Kickoff Event for their upcoming 150th Anniversary, including old-time 
sack racing, which Kali, Hunter and Jaden decided to try last weekend.SEE FESTIVAL, PAGE  A10

Tilton police officer 
 recognized for service during 

McDonald’s fundraiser
TILTON – On Oct. 3, 

McDonald’s Restaurants 
hosted a statewide fund-
raiser at 54 of their loca-
tions across the state to 
benefit the New Hamp-
shire Chiefs of Police 
Association as they also 
paid tribute to law en-
forcement officers who 
go above and beyond in 
serving their communi-
ties. 

New Hampshire Mc-
Donald’s Owner/Oper-
ator Peter Napoli said, 
“As business owners, we 
see the positive impact 
the police have on our 
communities and resi-
dents, protecting us day 
in and day out, and we’re 
proud to raise funds so 
they can operate at their 
highest level.”

At the McDonald’s 
in Tilton last Wednes-
day afternoon, a por-

tion of all sales from 4-7 
p.m. benefitted NHCOP, 
while outside on the pa-
tio people gathered to 
thank Officer Elizabeth 
Murray of the Tilton Po-
lice Department for her 
outstanding service. 

Chief Robert Cormier 
said he nominated Mur-
ray for a Community Po-
licing Award for several 
reasons.

“She came to us (in 
2015) full of energy to be 
a great officer and a big 
part of the community. 
Since that time she’s tak-
en part in the Winni Dip 
fundraising for Special 
Olympics and got the at-
tention of the people at 
Special Olympics New 
Hampshire when she ex-
ceeded the amount to be 
raised,” said Cormier.

He went on to say 
SEE MCDONALD’S, PAGE  A10

Winnisquam FFA members put 
 skills to the test at Deerfield Fair

CouRtesy

Rebecca Bellerose tries her hand in the FFA Pulp Toss competition at the Deerfield Fair.

TILTON — Twen-
ty-four members of the 
Winnisquam FFA Chap-
ter tested their skills at 

the Deerfield Fair on 
Friday, Sept. 28.  Each 
year, more than 300 ag-
ricultural education 

students from around 
New Hampshire con-
verge on the fairgrounds 
to compete in horticul-

ture, dairy, forestry and 
tractor driving.  Win-
nisquam fielded teams 

SEE FFA, PAGE  A10

Local beautification projects get a helping hand from DOC work program
BY DONNA RHODES

drhodes@salmonpress.news

 TILTON – Thanks to 
Officer Dana Johnson 
and his co-workers from 
the New Hampshire De-
partment of Corrections 
Road Work Crew, a lot 
of much needed work 
has been completed this 
summer that saved tax-
payers thousands of dol-
lars and benefitted the 
communities they have 
served thus far.

Katherine Dawson, a 
selectman in the Town 
of Tilton, said that when 
she heard the DOC’s 
transitional work crew 
program, which had 
been discontinued for a 
period of time, was re-
instituted, she contact-

CouRtesy

Officer Dana Johnson (far right), the director of the New Hampshire Corrections Transitional Work Center, spent the summer 
supervising his crew for a number of requested projects in the Town of Tilton and surrounding communities.

ed Officer Johnson with 
a “wish list” of work in 
her town.

“We had bricks that 
were sticking up on the 
walkways at Riverfront 
Park, invasive species 

SEE DOC, PAGE  A11
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LRGH breaks ground on emergency 
department renovations
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LACONIA — LRG-
Healthcare recently held 
a ceremonial ground-
breaking for construc-
tion that has started on 
their Emergency Care 
ReimaginED renovation 
at Lakes Region Gener-
al Hospital in Laconia. 
Hospital Trustees, man-
agement, providers, ar-
chitects/builders, and 
community members 
attended the celebration.

Completely funded 
with personal donations 
from community mem-
bers, this $7.5 million 
project will serve to ren-
ovate the Emergency 
Department at LRGH to 
current standards while 
reorganizing the depart-
ment to streamline pa-
tient flow, resulting in 
increased efficiency and 
an even better patient 
care experience. 

“One of the busiest in 
the State of New Hamp-
shire, the Emergency 
Department in Laconia 
handles around 25,000 
patients a year and 
does a really great job,” 
states LRGHealthcare 
Executive Director of 
Philanthropy, Brian 
Winslow. “Very gener-
ous donors stepped up 
to fund this effort be-
cause they know how 
important the Emergen-
cy Department is to LR-
GHealthcare and to our 
community.”

Referring to it as the 
“True Front Door to LR-
GHealthcare” President 
& CEO, Kevin Donovan 
thanked our generous 
donors and discussed 
the emergency depart-
ment renovations and 
how they were “bring-
ing the facility on par 
with the level of quali-
ty, compassionate care 
provided.”  The renova-
tion to the Emergency 
Department has already 
launched with upgrades 

to the behavioral health 
patient area.

Key benefits of the 
overall renovation will 
include:

 -  Better Patient 
Flow … when entering 
the ED, patients will 
immediately access an 
open, more welcoming 
registration and triage 
area where staff will 
quickly determine the 
necessary level of care. 
Patients will then prog-
ress through the ED to 
appropriate function-
al areas based on their 
needs.

- Increased Capaci-
ty for Faster, Flexible 
Care. The ED will host 
21 private treatment 
spaces updated to con-
temporary standards 
and designed for maxi-
mum versatility and uti-
lization to create greater 
efficiencies. Traditional 
treatment rooms will 
be universally designed 
— consistent in size, 
configuration and equip-
ment — to accommodate 
the needs of most pa-
tients. These rooms are 
geographically zoned 
into what we refer to as 
“pods.”  There are three 
pods, each with their 
own nurse’s station and 
waiting room. Each pod 
has a purpose. The green 
pod contains registra-
tion and triage for the 
entire ED. The blue pod 
is available to handle 
increased volume in the 
ED.  On the other side of 
the green pod is the “Rap-
id Treatment Unit.” This 
pod is designated to han-
dle the less serious cases 
and is designed to help 

prevent long wait times 
for individuals who can 
be treated quickly.

- Greater Security for 
Patients and Staff: Cur-
rently, the ED is general-
ly open to most foot traf-
fic in and out of the ED 
area. In its current state, 
individuals who are in 
the ED could make their 
way to anywhere in the 
hospital whether that is 
to patient rooms or sup-
port staff offices. Public 
foot traffic can also cause 
hallway congestion pre-
senting challenges for 
ED staff to get their pa-
tients where they need 
to go in a private man-

ner. The new ED will 
be set up to reroute foot 
traffic and build a perim-
eter that can be secured.

-  Improved Infection 
Control Standards: LR-
GHealthcare already 
receives high marks in 
the state of NH for infec-
tion control standards, 
but we can and should 
always improve.  The 
new ED will see the ad-
dition of a negative pres-
sure room and bring the 
number of single patient 
exam rooms up to twen-
ty-one.  It will also in-
clude an update to our 
decontamination room 
to conform to current 

standards.
 The Emergency De-

partment staff at LR-
GHealthcare has been 
very involved in the plan-
ning of this renovation, 
working closely with the 
architects/builders to 
ensure patient and staff 
needs will be met. They 
have been very thought-
ful in mapping out the 
phases of this project, 
and are working hard to 
make sure interruption 
to patient care is kept 
to a minimum during 
construction which is 
projected to be complete 
in 2020.

If you are interested 

in learning more about 
the Emergency Care Re-
imaginED project, you 
may contact the LRG-
Healthcare Philanthro-
py Department at 737-
1042.

LRGHealthcare is 
a not-for-profit health-
care charitable trust 
representing Lakes 
Region General Hospi-
tal, Franklin Regional 
Hospital, and affiliated 
medical providers. LRG-
Healthcare’s mission is 
to provide quality, com-
passionate care and to 
strengthen the well-be-
ing of our community.

Courtesy

LRGHealthcare Board of Trustees, management, providers, project partners and community members gathered on Sept. 27 to 
mark the groundbreaking for LRGHealthcare’s ReimaginED renovation of the Emergency Department at Lakes Region General 
Hospital. Pictured (left to right): DiGiorgio Associates Inc./Monitor Builders Inc., LiRo Group Companies representatives Paul 
Young and Steve Kovacs; LRGHealthcare Executive Director of Philanthropy Brian Winslow; LRGHealthcare Chief Nursing Officer 
Theresa Champagne, RN, DNP,CNOR; LRGHealthcare Vice President of Clinical Services Marge Kerns; LRGHealthcare General 
Counsel Mitchell Jean, Esq.; LRGHealthcare Chief Medical Officer Fred Jones, MD; Bank of New Hampshire President & CEO Paul 
Falvey; LRGHealthcare Board of Trustees Member & Recovery Clinic provider Paul Racicot, MD: Barbara Daniell; LRGHealthcare 
President & CEO Kevin Donovan; and Lakes Region General Hospital Auxiliary President Nancy Paterno.

Local Marines & veterans invited to 20th Annual gathering
LACONIA — The 

Lakes Region Detach-
ment of the Marine 
Corps League will cel-
ebrate the 20th Annual 

“Gathering of Marines” 
on Saturday, Nov. 10 at 
the Laconia Country 
Club, 607 Elm St., Laco-
nia.

The annual event was 
announced by Robert 
Patenaude, Comman-
dant of the Lakes Region 
Detachment # 506 to 
commemorate the 243rd 
birthday of the founding 
of the United States Ma-

rine Corps at Tun Tav-
ern in Philadelphia, Pa. 
on Nov. 10, 1775.

Each year, Marines 
old and new from WWII 
to those now on active 
duty throughout the 
world celebrate the oc-
casion, which is unique 
among all the branches 
of the military services. 
At 7 p.m., a presentation 
of the Colors occurs, in-

cluding the National An-
them, and a salute to all 
branches of the services 
is conducted. The “Com-
mandant’s Birthday Let-
ter” is read and the tra-
ditional “cake cutting” 
ceremony in which the 
first and second pieces 
are given to the youngest 
and the oldest Marines in 
attendance. Recognition 
is also rendered to any 

special attendee who has 
been awarded honors for 
his or her service to the 
Marine Corps.

This year’s special 
guest of honor will be 
Gen. Peter Pace (Ret.), 
who served as the 16th 
Chairman of the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff from 2005 
to 2007. Prior to becom-
ing Chairman, he served 
as Vice Chairman of the 
Joing Chiefs. Gen. Pace 
holds the distinction of 
being the first Marine 
to have served in either 
of these positions. Gen. 
Pace retired in 2007 after 
more than 40 years of ac-
tive service in the Unit-
ed States Marine Corps.

During his distin-
guished career, Gen. 
Pace held command at 
virtually every level, 
beginning as a Rifle Pla-
toon Leader in Vietnam. 
He also served in Eu-
rope, Japan, Thailand, 
South Korea and Soma-
lia.

Born in Brooklyn, 
N.Y. and raised in Te-
nack, N.J. Gen. Pace is a 
graduate of the US Naval 
Academy and the Na-
tional War College. He 
holds a Master’s degree 
in Administration from 
George Washington Uni-
versity.

In 2008, Gen. Pace was 
awarded the Presiden-
tial Medal of Freedom, 
the highest civilian hon-
or a President can be-
stow.

He is currently serv-
ing on the Board of Di-
rectors of several cor-
porate entities involved 
in management con-
sulting, private equity, 
and cyber security. He 
SEE GATHERING, PAGE  A11
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Ladies Golf League supports veterans
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TILTON — The Loch-
mere Ladies League 
hosts an annual Ladies 
Invitational Tournament 
with all proceeds donated 
to a non-profit charity.  

For the past eight 
years, the Ladies Invita-
tional Tournament has 
supported several differ-
ent charities as part of 
the League’s philosophy 
of helping those in need 
in our communities.  
Each member brings her 
ideas to a pre-tournament 
meeting and the group 
discusses which char-
ity should receive the 
donated funds.  League 
member Faith Bartlett 
had heard a presentation 
on the work of the veter-
ans support group, Camp 
Resilience, and brought 
their cause to the atten-
tion of the League mem-
bership. The League then 
selected Camp Resilience 
as the non-profit to re-
ceive the proceeds of this 
year’s Invitational Tour-
nament.  Previous recip-
ients have included the 
New Hampshire Humane 
Society, Wounded War-
riors Project, Belknap 
House and the St. Vin-
cent dePaul Food Pantry.

The Ladies Invitation-
al Tournament generated 
almost $750 for Camp Re-

silience which the board 
of the Lochmere Ladies 
Golf League, under the 
leadership of President, 
Sherry Osgood, then vot-
ed to match with an ad-
ditional $750 from their 
treasury.  Ms. Osgood 
and League Treasurer, 
Jeanie Haas, recently 
made a presentation to 
Sharon Hilson, a golfer 
who ha d participated in 
the tourney and who is a 
long-time volunteer with 
Camp Resilience.  

“I always knew that 
golfers were a generous 
group of people,” said 
Hilson, “and this tre-
mendous donation from 
the community-minded 
Lochmere Ladies Golf 
League underscores that 
point and will enable sev-
eral veterans to attend 
Camp Resilience.”

To learn more about 
Camp Resilience, please 
visit www.prli.us. 

A total of 108 ladies 
participated in this 
year’s Invitational Tour-
nament.  In addition 
to the tournament, the 
Lochmere Ladies League 
hosted a luncheon featur-
ing several tables of raffle 
prizes and golf-associated 
product drawings for the 
attendees.

Courtesy

Lochmere Ladies League President Sherry Osgood (center right) presented a donation check for 
$1,500 to Sharon Hilson, a volunteer with Camp Resilience and a golfer in the recent charity 
tournament.  Looking on are (left) Don Morrissey of Camp Resilience and Jeanie Hass, Treasurer 
of the Lochmere Ladies League.

Courtesy

(Top) Lochmere Ladies 
League President Sherry 
Osgood presented a dona-
tion check of $1,500 for 
Camp Resilience to tourna-
ment golfer Sharon Hilson, 
a volunteer staff member for 
Camp Resilience.  League 
Treasurer, Jeanie Haas (left) 
and Lochmere Golf Pro Vic 
Stanfield added their con-
gratulations.

Explore NH’s one-room schools 
with Northfield Historical Society

NORTHFIELD — 
The Northfield His-
torical Society invites 
you to join us for the 
program “New Hamp-
shire’s One-Room Rural 
Schools: The Romance 
and the Reality” Mon-
day, Oct. 15 at 7 p.m.

at the Northfield 
Town Hall, 21 Summer 
St., Northfield.

Presenter Steve Tay-
lor explores the lasting 
legacies of the one-room 
school.  Mr. Taylor is 
an independent schol-

ar, farmer, journalist, 
and longtime public of-
ficial. With his sons, he 
operates a dairy, maple 
syrup, and cheese mak-
ing enterprise in Me-
riden Village. He has 
been a newspaper re-
porter and editor, and 
served for 25 years as 
New Hampshire’s Com-
missioner of Agricul-
ture. He was the found-
ing executive director 
of the New Hampshire 
Humanities Council 
and is a lifelong student 

of the state’s rural cul-
ture.

The program is free 
and open to the public. 
Parking is at the rear of 
the building.  For more 
information on this 
program or the North-
field Historical Society, 
call 455-5341.

Funding is provided 
by New Hampshire Hu-
manities. Learn more 
about New Hampshire 
Humanities and its 
work at www.nhhu-
manities.org.

Sanbornton Library 
hosting Doo Wop show
SANBORNTON — 

Our fall community 
event includes music 
with The Bel Airs on 
Friday, Oct. 19 at 7 p.m. 
hosted by Sanbornton 
Public Library. The 
Bel Airs are an award 
winning five-member 
vocal doo wop group. 

The show includes mu-
sic of ‘50’s and ‘60’s bal-
lads and dance tunes, a 
little bit of history and 

a whole lot of free, fam-
ily fun.

And to make it a lit-

Brake 
for 

Moose.
It could save your life!

SEE DOO WOP, PAGE  A10



Opinion

To the Editor:
I would like to share my thoughts regarding 

Kathy Rago, who is running for state rep for North-
field and Franklin, Ward 3.

I have known Kathy for 22 years, and have 
watched her in many situations such as raising her 
children, balancing work and family life, represent-
ing our state, involvement in local organizations and 
as a friend.  She is one of the most level-headed, de-
pendable and stable people I know.  She has always 
been there to support me at various times in my life 
and even encouraged me to take a gun class, even 

though I was afraid to, and she took it alongside me!  
I have found her not only easy to talk to, but al-

ways willing to listen to both sides of an issue even 
if she doesn’t agree with you.    She cares and will be 
a great representative for our state.  Because of her 
integrity to do what she says she will do and to stand 
up for what she believes, I highly recommend Kathy 
Rago for state representative and ask you to vote for 
her on Nov. 6.

Karen Turner
Franklin

To the Editor:
Dear citizens of Franklin, Ward 2,
Thank you for entrusting me to represent you 

on the City Council. It is not easy to keep up with 
the odd voting schedule, yet you waded through the 
rains and cast your vote. You understand that the 
battles are won by the troops, i.e. you the voters. 
Thank you for taking the time to be involved.

While there is a recount in the future, I am con-
fident that all will go well. I look forward to serving 
you. If you have comments or concerns, you may 
send me an e-mail at karen@sanbornhall.net.

Sincerely,
Karen Testerman
Franklin

Kathy Rago has the integrity to follow  
through on her word

Thank you for getting involved
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PET OF THE WEEK                CANDY
Almost always nestled 

behind a pillow in our 
small social room, you 
can find a beautiful sleek 
black feline named Can-
dy. Being one of our more 
reserved and shy cats, 
most who come to visit 
the shelter pass right by 
her without even know-
ing it. When Candy first 
arrived at the shelter this 
past winter, she let her 
fear show through aggres-
sion towards our staff. 
But she worked with our 
staff members for months 
in our Shy and Fearful 

program until she finally 
built up the courage to be 
around people she doesn’t 
know. Over a half a year 
after arriving at the shel-
ter, Candy is a complete-
ly different cat. She has 
learned to enjoy affection 
from humans, and even 
gets a little jealous at times 
when her feline friends 
steal attention away from 
her. The next time you 
visit, come spend some 
time with Candy, she is 
truly as sweet as her name 
suggests.

BY LARRY SCOTT

This day will live in infamy … and I am not refer-
ring to Dec. 7, 1941. Sept. 27 will go down as the day 
America lost its respectability and sacrificed the rep-
utation of a good man for the sake of political expe-
diency. Respectable men and women stooped to dis-
honesty and surrendered their integrity to destroy 
an honorable man.

Judge Brett Kavanaugh is a conservative, ap-
pointed by President Trump to be the next Supreme 
Court Judge, replacing Justice Anthony Kennedy. 
Following confirmation hearings, and purposely re-
leased at the last hour, a letter came to light in which 
Dr. Christine Blasey Ford alleged Brett Kavanaugh 
guilty of sexual harassment while they were yet in 
high school. With that disclosure, the nomination 
was been put on hold, pending an FBI investigation. 

There is, obviously, much that I could say about 
the entire debacle, but I would highlight two signifi-
cant issues. 

First of all, a foundational principle of American 
jurisprudence has been sacrificed in the interest of 
partisan politics. It is a cardinal right in every Amer-
ican court of law: a man is innocent until proven 
guilty. No matter how guilty a man may seem to be, 
he is innocent until demonstrated otherwise. In this 
case, however, even before the spectacle of Sept. 27, 
those opposed to this nomination declared they be-
lieved Dr. Ford’s accusations, judged Brett Kavana-
ugh guilty, and called for the confirmation process to 
be suspended. 

Secondly, I am dismayed by the sheer dishones-
ty of the entire conversation. Let no one believe that 
what we have here involves an interest in justice or 
a search for truth. Judge Kavanaugh and Dr. Ford 
are but pawns in a massive effort to thwart an ap-
pointment that has left the liberals scared to death. 
Sen. Chuck Schumer wrote that President Trump’s 
selection “has put reproductive rights and freedoms 
and health care protection for millions of Americans 
on the judicial chopping block.” That is the issue. 

In the words of Senator Lindsay Graham, as stat-
ed during the Sept. 27 hearings, “If you wanted our 
FBI to investigate you could have come to us. What 
you wanted to do is destroy this guys life, hold the 
seat open, and hope you win in 2020. You’ve said it! 
Not I! Boy, you want power; God, I hope you never 
get it. I hope the American people can see through 
this sham: that you knew about it, you held it! You 
had no intention of protecting Dr. Ford. None! She’s 
as much a victim as you are.” 

Frankly, I am convinced the current investiga-
tion being carried out by the FBI – at the request of 
Sen. Jeff Flake – will settle nothing. 

Connecticut Sen. Chris Murphy tweeted Friday, 
“Whatever they find doesn’t change the fact that 
Kavanaugh, especially after his performance yester-
day, is the most dangerous Supreme Court pick of 
our lifetime.” 

As of this writing none of us has a clue how the 
Brett Kavanaugh debacle is going to play out. What 
we do know is that America has been polarized, and 
I am certain there will be a massive push to delay 
confirmation until after mid-term elections.

Sept. 27 was a day of infamy that will long be re-
membered as the day America was put to shame. 
This is a great country; we are a better people than 
this. It is high time we begin acting like it!

You want to comment or talk about it? Hit me up 
at rlarryscott@gmail.com.

MARK ON THE MARKETS
Risk and you

BY MARK PATTERSON

Any financial advi-
sor, broker or invest-
ment advisor will typ-
ically try to assess the 
amount of risk that 
their client is willing 
to accept. There are of 
variety of methods and 
questionnaires used to 
attempt to accomplish 
the risk assessment as 
accurately as possible. 
Over time I have found 
that what the client tells 
me in the calm of my 
office and how they feel 
during difficult markets 
can be very different. 
The typical negative re-
action is two a half times 
greater in a bad or de-
clining market than cli-
ent’s feelings in good, or 

up market. Current re-
search states that up to 
80% of people that have 
investment accounts 
carry far more risk than 
their true risk tolerance 
levels.

Ever since March 9, 
2009, the fear levels of in-
vestors have been very 
low which drives com-
placency. The bench-
mark S&P 500 index 
is used to determine” 
BETA” in a stock, mu-
tual fund or exchange 

traded fund that primar-
ily hold stocks. If a stock 
or fund has a number 
higher than one, it is 
more volatile than the 
benchmark S&P 500 in-
dex. If the number is 
lower than one it is less 
volatile, simple as that. 
Advisors like myself 
that designed portfolios 
typically using stocks, 
ETF’s, bonds and op-
tions will try to match 
the objectives of the 
portfolio with the cli-

ent’s risk tolerance and 
needs. One of the most 
common curiosities that 
I see the portfolio, typi-
cally of mutual funds, is 
that a client needing in-
come from their invest-
ments is in an accumu-
lation vehicle such as 
a growth stock mutual 
fund.

There are all kinds 
of risk involved with in-
vesting money. Market 
risk, credit risk, liquidi-
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Grave perspective
Graveyards in our 

area hold a special fas-
cination for many, par-
ticularly during the 
changeable, tricky sea-
son of autumn. As we 
saw this past week, a 
day that’s humid, near 
80 degrees and feels like 
summer can quickly 
give way to a night sky 

of racing clouds, moon-
light and a damp chill 
creeping across the 
yard, yielding perfect 
graveyard-at-Hallow-
een vibes. 

One season passes 
into the next, and the 
plants and flowers so 
tenderly planted and 
cared for in the spring 
diminish and die back. 
Autumn colors seem to 
pay tribute to this loss 
– celebrating, rather 
than mourning - be-
cause after all, in six 
months, the cycle will 
begin again.

Graveyards in any 
season remind us of 
this same truth: life 
begins, ends, begins 
again, ends again. And 
with each new gener-
ation, problems arise, 
are struggled with, 
sometimes resolved, 
and replaced with new 
problems. As pessimis-
tic as that may sound, 

it’s also oddly comfort-
ing; there is indeed 
nothing new under the 
sun.

In our corner of the 
world, seasons and gen-
erations have passed 
into history for centu-
ries. Those tranquil, 
ancient graveyards pre-
serve the memories of 
residents who, like us, 
worried about weath-
er and politics and the 
economy and their chil-
dren and the future. 
Like us, they had great 
days when things just 
seemed to “work.” They 
had other days when 
nothing went right. But 
life continued on…they 
continued on. 

Perhaps one lesson 
learned from wander-
ing among the graves 
is that what connects 
us as people – past 
and present – are the 
things we care about. 

SEE EDITORIAL, PAGE  A6
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HIGHEST PRICES PAID
All US and foreign silver and gold coins, estate jewelry, 

scrap gold, diamonds. Free oral appraisals. 
NORTH COUNTRY COINS. 

Main St., Plymouth, NH 536-2625.

WE DO IT ALL
WELL DRILLING        PUMP SYSTEMS

FILTERS

Family Owned Business for 40 Years

CALL FOR SERVICE
FOREST PUMP & FILTER CO., INC.

603-332-9037

Forest Pump & Filter Co.
Serving The Greater Lakes Region Area for Over 50 Years

North Country Notebook

Hummingbirds arrive on the scene, as dandelions pay heed to the winds 

By John Harrigan
Columnist

Editor’s note: Mr. 
Harrigan was unable 
to submit a new North 
Country Notebook col-
umn in time to meet our 
press deadline for this 
week’s edition. The fol-
lowing column was orig-
inally published earlier 
this year.  

 There are lots of neat 
things about humming-
birds, but one I really 
like is the way people 
take ownership. It’s not 
“The hummingbirds 
showed up last week-
end,” it’s “OUR hum-
mingbirds are back.”

It’s the kind of per-
sonal identification 
that many a habitat and 
wildlife organization 
would die for. It’s called, 
in conservation orga-
nization and govern-
ment parlance, “Being 
a stake-holder.” In other 
words, the people who 
make and enforce the 
laws and do what’s right 
for land and water want 
you to think you have 
some skin in the game. 
Which, of course, we all 
do.

This, among other 
things, is apt to make 
you feel more like donat-
ing to this or that habitat 
or wildlife organization. 
And when the chips are 
down on some key piece 
of legislation, this kind 
of citizen involvement---
which often has nothing 
to do with party lines---
offers a great way to call 
out the troops for a cru-
cial vote, and carry the 
day.

On a more local note, 
Virginia Carr, who 
for years has written 
community news for 
the News and Senti-
nel in Colebrook, would 
always let readers know 
when “Our” humming-
birds are back. The 
birds are so punctual 
that some stake-holders 
can practically predict 
the day they’ll show up.

I am not as punctu-
al, but I am observant. 
Ergo, my humming-
birds showed up Tues-
day, June 29. Well, okay, 
I did sort of expect them, 
I just didn’t quite know 
when. 

So I scrambled 
around that evening to 
make sure the feeders 

were clean, and mixed 
up enough sweetened 
water to get me by for a 
while. And the very next 
morning, there they 
were, my hummingbirds 
(it says here), zipping 
and zooming around 
my reading chair on the 
front porch, sometimes 
stopping to hover inches 
from my face, perhaps 
checking to make sure 
it’s the same grizzled 
French-Irish mug they 
saw last fall.

 +++++
 If hummingbirds are 

the Brave Hearts of the 
bird world, dandelions 

are the skunk at the 
picnic.

Dandelion greens are 
more than edible, and in 
my book are a delicacy 
if dug at just the right 
time, cleaned oh-so-thor-
oughly, and cooked with 
no distractions, mean-
ing “Don’t go off and for-
get them.”

In settlement times, 
dandelions were among 
the first greens available 
after people had spent 
the long winter eating 
increasingly unappe-
tizing vegetables from 
the root cellar or, as the 
technology improved, 
vegetables put by 
through canning. Other 
spring treats included 
fiddleheads, hearts of 

cattail, and watercress. 
People watched care-
fully for just the right 
dandelion digging time, 
because if you get them 
just right the roots have 
barely begun to form.

And I’m not kidding 
about the washing part. 
So tenaciously do dan-
delions cling to Mother 
Earth that most peo-
ple wash them in a tub, 
dumping the water (and 
a lot of dirt) after the 
first three or four wash-
ings, and drawing a 
fresh batch of water for 
the rinsing (and there is 
still some dirt in the wa-
ter).

As for the cooking, 
my way is steaming, and 
not for very long. Served 
up with butter, salt and 
pepper and a dash of vin-
egar, dandelion greens 
are a treat that tran-
scends the seasons.

And the skunk at 
the picnic? In parts of 
Suburbia where some 
homeowners seek the 
holy grail of the Perfect 
Lawn, dandelions are 
definitely persona non 
grata. People actually 
dig them not to eat them, 
but to get rid of them. 
And for people who hire 
lawn-care experts, the 
herbicide sprayer is 

sure to go straight for 
the hapless dandelion.

But they’d better be 
quick. This year, at my 
house at least, the dan-
delions were up, blos-
somed, and gone to seed, 
seeds blowing in the 
wind, before we even 
had a chance to mow the 
lawn.

 

(This column runs in 
a dozen newspapers cov-
ering the northern two-
thirds of New Hampshire 
and parts of Maine and 
Vermont. Letters, with 
town and telephone num-
bers in case of questions, 
are welcome via camp-
guyhooligan@gmail.
com or Box 39, Cole-
brook, NH 03576.)

John harrigan

The first gust of wind that hits this clump of dandelions out 
behind the sheep barn will scatter their seeds all over creation. 

John harrigan

Dandelions in the front pasture almost look like a planned, 
planted crop, having gone to seed in a week’s time, almost 
all at once.  

John harrigan

For the benefit of those who like to know the disparities in 
growing seasons, my lilacs came out right around the first day 
in June.  

LRPA airs a double feature of terror this weekend
LACONIA— It’s 

baaaaack! Through-
out October, join Lakes 
Region Public Access 
Television each Friday 
and Saturday night at 
10:30 p.m. for LRPA Af-
ter Dark’s Third Annu-
al “Shocktoberfest,” a 
scary celebration of vin-
tage horror films. This 
weekend (Oct. 12 & 13), 
we serve up a horror 
double-feature. First, en-
joy the 1953 short “The 
Tell-Tale Heart,” an an-
imated adaptation of 
Edgar Allan Poe’s clas-
sic story, chillingly nar-
rated by James Mason. 
This short was produced 
by United Productions of 
America, better known 
to cartoon aficionados as 
UPA Studios. “The Tell-
Tale Heart” received an 
Oscar nomination for 
1953’s Best Animated 
Short Film. In 1994, the 
film was selected as #24 
of the 50 Greatest Car-
toons. Tune in and see 
why!

We then move on to 
hipster-style horror, 
with 1959’s darkly comic 
film “A Bucket of Blood,” 
directed by Roger Cor-
man and starring Dick 
Miller, Barboura Morris 
and Antony Carbone. 
Walter Paisley (Miller) 
is a busboy at San Fran-
cisco’s Yellow Door Café, 
the hangout for a crowd 

of beatnik poets, artists 
and musicians. It also 
attracts a pair of under-
cover police officers, 
looking to make a drug 
bust. Walter is naive and 
talentless, but is filled 
with blind admiration 
for this group and wants 
desperately to belong. 
He particularly wants to 
impress Carla (Morris), 
an artist on whom he’s 
developed an unrequited 
crush. No one, including 
Carla, thinks he has any 
creative gift. They treat 
him with open disdain, 
but that doesn’t change 
Walter’s mind. One 
night, he goes home and 
works on a sculpture, 
only to be frustrated 
with his lack of success. 
He accidentally kills his 
landlady’s cat, which, af-
ter he recovers from his 
shock and disgust, gives 
him a morbidly wicked 
idea. The next day, he 
brings his newest work 
of art into the café – an 
incredibly lifelike sculp-
ture of a cat! Leonard 
De Santis (Carbone), 
the café’s owner, proud-
ly displays this piece of 
art, which earns Walter 
the respect and praise 
that he was so eager to 
receive. One night, after 
receiving a suspicious 
gift from an admirer, an 
undercover detective fol-
lows Walter home, with 

tragic(!) results. What’s 
an up-and-coming artist 
to do? 

“A Bucket of Blood” 
is one of director Roger 
Corman’s most beloved 
movies, and has rightly 
earned its place among 
classic B horror films. 
Not only does it satirize 
the sometimes stuffy, 
pretentious world of art, 
it also has been hailed as 
Corman’s sly commen-
tary on the film world. 
He made this movie in 
five days on an almost 
non-existent budget. 
Many critics, especially 
those in Europe, hailed 
the film as a marvel, 
and began to recognize 
Corman as a truly im-
portant filmmaker. The 
irony is delicious, and 
so are the high-camp 
horror hijinks. It’s not to 
be missed! So grab your 
candy corn and join 
LRPA after dark for this 
double feature horror 
fest from the past.

Mark your calendars 
for these coming Hallow-
een treats:

Oct. 19 & 20: 1 9 6 8 ’ s 
“Night of the Living 
Dead”

Oct. 26 & 78: 1 9 6 4 ’ s 
“Spider Baby”

You can’t find tele-
vision like this it any-
where but LRPA TV, 
Atlantic Broadband 
Channel 25. Not a sub-

scriber? Then log onto 
Live Stream through our 
Web site (www.lrpa.org) 
where you can catch all 
the fun. 

About Lakes Region 
Public Access Television 
(LRPA)

Lakes Region Pub-
lic Access Television 
(LRPA) is a nonprofit, 
noncommercial pub-
lic access TV station 
and community media 
center located on the 
Laconia High School 
campus in Laconia, NH. 
LRPA cablecasts locally 

on Atlantic Broadband 
Channel 24 (education-
al programming and 
public bulletin board), 
Channel 25 (informa-
tion and entertainment) 
and Channel 26 (gov-
ernment meetings) to 
nearly 11,000 viewers in 
our member communi-
ties of Belmont, Gilford, 
Laconia, Meredith and 
Northwood. Program-
ming is produced by 
and for the people of the 
greater Lakes Region. 
LRPA’s mission is to 

SEE LRPA, PAGE  A6



NORTHFIELD — 
John A. Colby, 64, a long-
time resident of North-
field, passed away at his 
home on Monday, Oct. 8, 
2018 after a long illness.  

John was born in La-
conia Sept. 15, 1954, son 
of the late, Sherwood S. 
and Mary (Baker) Colby.  
John grew up in Tilton 
and was a graduate of 
the Winnisquam Region-
al High School, class of 
1973.  He later moved 
to Northfield with his 
wife Lori in 1987.  John 
worked for Bergen Pat-
terson in Laconia for 
14 years.  He went on to 
work for Mike and Skip 
with Shumway Con-
struction Company for 
25 years.  He enjoyed  
his time working with 
Shumway at St. Paul 
School in Concord with 
Paul.   An outdoorsman, 
John enjoyed hunting, 
fishing, camping and 
hiking. He was a parish-
ioner of St. Mary of the 

Assumption Church of 
St. Gabriel Parish in Til-
ton.   In addition to his 
parents, John was prede-
ceased by his wife of 25 
years, Lori (McPherson) 
Colby who died in 2008.  
He was also predeceased 
by a sister, Judi M. Col-
by and brother Steven L. 
Colby. 

John leaves his broth-
er, Thomas Colby, Sr. 
of Northfield; nephews 
Chris Colby, Tom Colby, 
Jr., and  Randy Skillin; 
niece Melody Mammino; 
cousins and generation-
al grand and great-grand 
nieces and nephews.

John would like to 
thank his medical pro-
viders, Dr. Hillary Conk-
ling and staff, Dr. Kamen 
Rangelov and Staff, Dr. 
Charles Catcher and 
staff, and Heide Loring, 
RN.

Following through 
with John’s wishes, 
there are no calling 
hours or public services 
planned. John will be 
placed in the family 
crypt with his wife Lori 
in Park Cemetery in Til-
ton.   

Assisting with ar-
rangements is the Wil-
liam F. Smart Sr. Memo-
rial Home of Tilton.   

John requested, 
should on wish, that con-
tributions in is name be 
made to the Central New 
Hampshire VNA and 
Hospice, 780 North Main 
St., Laconia, NH 03246

For more informa-
tion, go to www.smartfu-
neralhome.com.
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John A. Colby, 64

Obituaries and Announcements
of special events such as weddings,
engagements, and anniversaries are
published FREE OF CHARGE in
any/all Salmon Press newspapers.

Obituaries can be sent to:
obituaries@salmonpress.com

Wedding, engagement, and anniversary 
announcements are welcome at:

weddings@salmonpress.com
Photos are also welcome, but must be submitted in jpeg format.

Please contact Executive Editor
Brendan Berube at (603) 279-4516, ext. 111 

with any questions regarding
the submission process.

How to
Submit

Obituaries & 
Announcements

To Salmon Press
Publications

Obituary

ty risk, interest rate risk 
and the risk that is real-
ly not discussed as much 
as it should be which is; 
sequence of returns risk. 
Sequence of returns risk 
is critical for those ap-
proaching retirement. 
Market performance 
is key when you start 
subtracting assets as in-
come from those assets 
if they are not designed 
for sustainability. What 
used to be the 4 percent 
rule, in other words tak-
ing out 4 percent of your 

assets per year to live on 
has now become the 1.6 
percent rule partly be-
cause of the low interest 
rate environment.

As stated earlier, 
most people carry much 
more investment risk 
than they were aware 
of. Finding that true risk 
tolerance and matching 
it up to a portfolio that 
fits the needs of the cli-
ent’s is paramount. But 
you as the client also 
must realize that if you 
have your advisor set up 
your portfolio for lim-

MARK
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A4 ited risk, that will typi-

cally come with limited 
growth conversely a lot 
of potential growth may 
come with a lot of risk.

For an honest and 
maybe enlightening risk 
assessment go to my 
Web site, www.MHP-as-
set.com, go to tools and 
then risk analysis. The 
software” Riskalyze” 
will give you a risk 
number between one 
and 99, one being the 
least amount of risk that 
you’re willing to accept, 
99 being the most. It asks 
about real dollar num-
bers versus percentages. 
You may be surprised 
what your true risk tol-
erance is versus how 
you are invested.

Mark Patterson is an 
advisor with M HP asset 
management and can be 
reached at 447-1979 or 
Mark@MHP-asset.com.

Here in the Winnisqua 
region, we care about 
local schools, our com-
munity parks and rec 
centers, our businesses 
and organizations and 
our neighborhoods. 

We care about the 

price of fuel, getting our 
seasonal decorations 
up, finding deals at the 
grocery stores and the 
upkeep of our proper-
ties. We care about our 
neighbors and co-work-
ers, our friends and 
family. We care about 
making an impact; we 

also care about preserv-
ing history. We hope 
for change and also em-
brace our traditions.

The same can likely 
be said for the names 
of those in those grave-
yards, the many who 
came and went before 
us.  Life goes on.

EDITORIAL
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A4

empower our communi-
ty members to produce 
content that 

fosters free speech 
and the open exchange 
of ideas, 

encourages artistic 
and creative expression, 

promotes a well-in-
formed public through 
governmental transpar-
ency, and 

unites our communi-

ties through the power 
of media and technology. 

LRPA’s slogan: Com-
munity empowered by 
media. Visit us on the 
Web at www.lrpa.org.

LRPA
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A5

Gathering Time Folk Trio to perform 
fundraising concert Oct. 27

MEREDITH — We 
Care of Temple B’nai 
Israel will conclude its 
fifth year and tenth ben-
efit concert on Oct. 27 
when it brings back to 
the area one of the coun-
try’s best folk-rock trios, 
Gathering Time (gather-
ing-time.com).  Enjoy an 
evening of memorable 
music from the ‘60’s and 
‘70’s as well as compli-
mentary snacks and des-
serts at the Inter-Lakes 
Community Auditori-
um in Meredith.  (In-
ter-Lakes High School, 1 
Laker Lane.)  Doors open 
at 7 p.m. and the concert 
begins at 7:45 p.m.  Pur-
chase tickets online at 
tbinh.org.  Arrive early 
for best seats and great 
refreshments.

The beneficiary of the 
net proceeds and the con-
tributions of the event 
sponsors is Central New 
Hampshire VNA & Hos-
pice.  This agency pro-
vides at home services 
from birth to bereave-
ment, and they have 
served Lakes Region 
communities since 1918.  
Central New Hampshire 
VNA & Hospice is a not-
for-profit, Medicare-cer-
tified provider and is 
licensed by the State of 
New Hampshire. The 
agency is governed by 

a volunteer Board of 
Trustees from both the 
Wolfeboro and Laconia 
regions and is supported 
by private and corporate 
donations.  For more in-
formation visit centralv-
na.org or call 1-800-244-
8549.

The saying goes “it 
takes a village” and TBI 
is fortunate to have tre-
mendous support from 
more than 100 Lakes Re-
gion businesses through 
the Temple B’nai Israel 
Sponsor Book, as well 
as event sponsors for 
2018, Meredith Village 
Savings Bank, Miracle 
Farms Landscaping Ser-
vices and Golden View 
Health Care.  These 
community minded 
businesses are working 
hand-in-hand with We 
Care to help improve the 
lives of their neighbors.

Temple B’nai Israel of 
Laconia, a small 70 fam-
ily congregation, is the 
heart of Jewish activi-
ty in the Lakes Region 
and all of Central New 
Hampshire.  Who would 
have thought that such a 
small group could make 
such a difference in the 
local community?  Al-
most five years ago, TBI 
hatched a really unique 
concept of raising mon-
ey and then giving it 

away to worthy local 
charities.  TBI named 
the program We Care 
and through nine differ-
ent musical events over 
four and a half years, 
they have raised, and 
given away to seven dif-
ferent local nonprofits, 
(some more than once) 
nearly $60,000.  The 
We Care initiative was 
launched to expand the 
temple’s commitment to 
core Jewish values - “to 
heal the world” (tikkun 
olam) and “a moral ob-
ligation for charitable 
giving” (tzedakah).  We 
Care is the largest char-
itable program under 
the TBI umbrella.  These 
concerts, held twice a 
year in the spring and 
fall, have supported fam-
ilies, veterans, domestic 
abuse victims, children 
and the homeless.

As this year draws 
to a close, We Care is 
already planning for 
2019.  We Care seeks to 
partner with small local 
Lakes Region nonprofits 
that would benefit from 
a team of experienced 
fundraisers to supple-
ment their fundraising 
efforts.  Requests for con-
sideration can be sub-
mitted to info@tbinh.
org.

Courtesy

We Care of Temple B’nai Israel will conclude its fifth year and tenth benefit concert on Oct. 
27 when it brings back to the area one of the country’s best folk-rock trios, Gathering Time 
(gathering-time.com).



LACONIA — On 
Oct. 3, Lakes Region 
Mental Health Center 
launched its 7th an-
nual fundraising and 
mental health aware-
ness auction.  

“This is one of our 
biggest fundraising 
events of the year.  
Our goal is to raise at 
least $16,000 to support 
mental health pro-
grams and services for 
more than 4,000 Lakes 
Region residents,” 
said Ann Nichols, Di-
rector of Development 
& Public Relations. 
“Auction items will be 
on display at LRMHC’s 
annual meeting which 
will be held on Oct. 23 
at the Common Man 
Inn & Spa in Plymouth 
and mobile bidding 
will be available for 
on-site bids.  We are 

grateful for the sup-
port and generosity of 
our many donors and 
bidders.  This event 
is not possible with-
out our sponsors, in-
cluding our Champion 
Sponsor, Meredith Vil-
lage Savings Bank and 
sponsors 98.3 LNH, 
104.9 The Hawk, Genoa 
Healthcare, Irwin Au-
tomotive Group, Well 
Sense Healthplan and 
Boston Medical Center 
HealthNET Plan.”

The auction runs 
online 24/7 and ends 
on Oct. 24 at 10 a.m.  To 
view the items, make a 
bid or cash donation, 
sign up for email up-
dates or refer a friend, 
visit www.biddingfor-
good.com/genesisbh.  

The Lakes Region 
Mental Health Cen-
ter, Inc.is designated 

by the State of New 
Hampshire as the 
community mental 
health center serving 
Belknap and south-
ern Grafton Counties.  
A private, non-profit 
corporation, LRM-
HC has two campus-
es, in Laconia and 
Plymouth, that serves 
nearly 4,000 children, 
families, adults and 
older adults each 
year. LRMHC provides 
Emergency Services 
24 hours a day, seven 
days a week, to any-
one in the community 
experiencing a mental 
health crisis, regard-
less of their ability 
to pay. Additionally, 
LRMHC provides  in-
dividual, group and 
family therapy; mo-
bile crisis teams in the 
event a tragic event 
occurs that impacts a 

community at large, 
psychiatry; nursing; 
community support 
programs for people 
with severe and per-
sistent mental illness; 
care management; 
community-based sup-
ports; housing; sup-
ported employment; 
substance use disorder 
treatment; and spe-
cialty services and ev-
idence-based practices 
for children and their 
families, including 
trauma-focused ther-

apy, art therapy and 
play therapy.  Child 
Impact seminars are 
offered in Laconia and 
Plymouth for divorc-
ing families.

For more informa-
tion or to schedule an 
appointment, call 524-
1100 or visit the Web 
site at www.lrmhc.org.  
Find the Lakes Region 
Mental Health Center 
on Facebook and fol-
low us on Twitter for 
updates and informa-
tion.TIM GOODHEART

TIM GOODHEART
Home Construction

Meredith, New Hampshire
Additions/Remodeling
Custom Walkways
Minor Site Work

603-387-4532

tgheart@gmail.com

Laconia-Gilford Lions Club
Electronic Waste Collection Day

Saturday, October 13, 2018
8:30AM to 12:30PM
Cinemas 8 Parking Lot

9 Old Lakeshore Road, Gilford

Fundraiser to benefit Laconia-Gilford Lions Club
Recycle electronic items (phones, computers, 

air conditioners, etc.) for a disposal fee 
from $5 to $20 ($30 plus for TVs 26” & up)

NewLocation
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S A N B O R N T O N 
— The Sanbornton Po-
lice Department respond-
ed to 45 calls for service 
and made the following 
arrests during the weeks 
ending Sept. 22 and Sept. 
29. Please note that the 
names of juveniles, and 
those of individuals tak-
en into protective cus-
tody but not formally 
charged with a crime, 
have been withheld from 
publication.

Michael L. Johnson, 
age 33, of Sanbornton 
was arrested on Sept. 20 
in connection with an 
outstanding bench war-
rant.

Phillip Ouellette, age 
63, of Nashua was arrest-
ed on Sept. 23 for Driv-
ing While Intoxicated. 
He was scheduled to ap-
pear in Franklin District 
Court on Oct. 1 at 8 a.m.

Richard Ricardo Glov-
er, age 48, of Campton 
was arrested on Sept. 25 
in connection with an 
outstanding bench war-
rant. He is scheduled to 
appear in Franklin Dis-
trict Court on Nov. 16 at 
8 a.m.

A 50-year-old female 
from Sanbornton was 
taken into protective 
custody for intoxication 
on Sept. 28.

The breakdown of the 
remaining calls was as 
follows: one abandoned 
911 call, three alarms, 
one fire call, two reports 
of fraud, two animal com-
plaints/dog bites, one re-
quest to assist another 
department, one report 
of criminal mischief, one 
report of criminal tres-
passing, two directed pa-
trols, two house checks, 
five medical calls, two 
money relays, two re-
quests for motorist assis-
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Tilton/Northfield
Monday, Oct. 15

Library Llama at 
WRMS during lunch-
time… Stop in at the Lla-
ma and check out some 
books.

Chess Club, 3-5 p.m.
Trauma, Addiction 

and Release: A Presenta-
tion/Workshop, 6 p.m.

Trauma Coach Chris-
tine Merriman will 
speak about how trauma 
and addiction are deep-
ly entwined and how to 
find release from their 
devastating results.  
Having had a traumatic 
childhood, Ms. Merri-
man speaks from expe-
riences that happened 50 
years ago when no one 
would even talk with her 
about them, except her 
father.  His wise words 
helped her in unique 
ways that she hasn’t 
seen anywhere else un-
til today.  “With Brain 
Science exploding only 
within the past ten years, 
today we can see that at 
the core of our problems 
lies how we think and 
how we believe what we 
think.  Let me show you 
how you can change all 
that to save a loved one, 
a family, or a communi-
ty.  I use what is called 
the ‘Three Principles’, a 
health realization meth-

od for recovery from 
life’s most difficult situ-
ations such as trauma, 
drug and alcohol addic-
tion, suicide, and the dai-
ly stressors that can put 
us over the edge.” 

Ms. Merriman actu-
ally prefers to be called 
a Transformational 
Trauma Angel.  She is 
in training to become a 
CSRW, a state-certified 
recovery coach and a 
certified teacher of the 
Three Principles.

 
Tuesday, Oct. 16

Spanish Club, 10 a.m.
Tech Tuesday, 2-4 

p.m.
Teen Time, 3 p.m.
Sewing Club with 

Miss Britt
 

Wednesday, Oct. 17
Story Time, 10:30 a.m.
This week’s theme – 

Ghosts!
Library Llama at 

Southwick School 
during lunchtime… 
Stop in at the Llama and 
check out some books.

Thursday, Oct. 18
Rock & Read - Every 

Thursday in October, 10 
A.M.-8 p.m.

For every half-hour 
you spend reading one 
of our books while in 
the library you’ll re-
ceive one buck... that is a 

“Hall Memorial Library 
Buck.” Library Bucks 
can be used to pay down 
your fines, send a fax, 
make photocopies or 
buy books from our book 
sale. Before you begin, 
let the librarian at the 
main desk know you’re 
participating in the Rock 
& Read program.  Dou-
ble your time... Every 15 
minutes spent reading 
to a child will earn the 
child one Library Buck. 
Only physical books 
please... no devices.

Teen Time, 3 p.m.
Let’s Make Stuff with 

Miss Britt
 

Friday, Oct. 19
Sit and Knit, 2-5 p.m.

Saturday, Oct. 20
Let’s Go Lego, 10 a.m.
 
New Items
“The 7 ½ Death of Ev-

elyn Hardcastle” by Stu-
art Turton

“Transcription” by 
Kate Atkinson

“In His Father’s Foot-
steps” by Danielle Steel

“The Tatooist of Aus-
chwitz” by Heather Mor-
ris

“When the Lights Go 
Out” by Mary Kubica

“My Real Name is 
Hannah” by Tara Lynn 
Masih

Franklin VNA & Hospice 
holds Fall Grief Group

FRANKLIN — Starting Wednes-
days Oct. 10 through Nov. 14, Frank-
lin VNA & Hospice is beginning its 
Fall Grief Support Group in part-
nership with the Peabody Home. 
The facilitated sessions will focus on 
not only the trauma of the death of a 
loved one, but how to start to move 
past that and back into living again.  
The group is set in a caring environ-
ment with other people who are in 
the grieving process and is facili-
tated by Franklin VNA & Hospice 
Chaplain Tobias Nyatsambo and 
Hospice Volunteer, Beatrice Gove. 

Different from the Drop-In Grief 
Support Group they host the second 
Monday of every month at 2 p.m., 
the Fall and Spring Grief Groups 
are a more focused journey through 
the grieving process and so require 
pre-registration. 

Rev. Tobias Nyatsambo notes, 
“What many people who’ve lost 
someone they love want, is the op-
portunity to be able to talk about 
their loved one without the uncom-
fortable grimace of friends and fam-
ily. For the grieving person, once 
their loved one’s services have been 
concluded their grief doesn't just 

shut off. We are here to provide sup-
port for those people to help them 
heal.”

After all, grieving people are al-
ready thinking about the loved one 
they have lost. How could they not 
be? This grief group will provide a 
space where they can safely share 
what they are going through with 
people who have had a similar loss 
in an environment structured to 
help them navigate the grieving pro-
cess.

To register for the Fall Grief 
Group contact April at the Franklin 
VNA & Hospice at 934- 3454. 

Franklin VNA & Hospice is an 
independent, non-profit organiza-
tion established in 1945 to serve 
the Home Health care needs of the 
community. They provide home 
care, Hospice, clinic and communi-
ty education services to Andover, 
Belmont, Boscawen, Canterbury, 
Franklin, Hill, Northfield, Sanborn-
ton, Salisbury, Tilton, Webster and 
surrounding towns, as requested. 
For more information on the grief 
group or other services call Frank-
lin VNA & Hospice at 934-3454 or vis-
it www.FranklinVNA.org.

Courtesy

Rev. Tobias Nyatsambo, Hospice Chaplain, and and Elaine Cartier, Hospice Director.

tance, one motor vehicle 
accident, one motor vehi-
cle warning, one request 
for police information, 
three road hazard com-

plaints, two sex offender 
registrations, one report 
of a suspicious vehicle 
or activity, one theft, and 
two V.I.N. verifications.

LRMHC kicks off annual online auction fundraising event
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• Residential Site Work
• Commercial Site Work
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• Sand - Gravel - Loam

BOSTON, Mass. 
— The following lo-
cal student made the 
Dean's List at Went-
worth Institute of 
Technology for the 
school's summer 2018 
semester.

* Rachel Attie Will-
cutt of Tilton

Founded in 1904, 
Wentworth Institute of 
Technology is a nation-
ally ranked university 
offering career-focused 
education through17 
bachelor's degree pro-
grams in areas such as 
engineering, architec-
ture, computer science, 
applied mathematics, 
business management, 
computer networking, 
construction manage-
ment, and design. The 

Institute also offers 
master's degrees in ap-
plied computer science, 
architecture, civil engi-
neering, construction 
management, facility 
management, and tech-
nology management. A 
leader in engineering, 
design, management 
and sciences education, 
Wentworth is known for 
its emphasis on career 
preparation for students 
through leading co-op 
programs and alignment 
with 21st-century work-
force needs. 

LACONIA — Pit-
man’s Freight Room 
on New Salem Street 
in Laconia is excited to 
announce the following 
shows scheduled for this 
weekend.

Thursday, Oct. 11, at 
8 p.m.: Electrik Market 
featuring Ervin Dhimo 

 Internationally ac-
c laimed keyboardist 
Steve Hunt (Allan Hold-
s worth, Stanley Clarke, 
V irgil Donati) has 
t eamed up with Alba-
n ian born powerhouse 
bassist Ervin Dhimo and 
virtuoso drummer Steve 
Michuad to create a new 
e nergetic and exciting 
p ower-trio called “Elek-
trik Market.”

T hese highly pro-
f icient and talented 
m usicians have been 
e lectrifying their audi-
e nces with high-energy 
captivating performanc-
e s blending creative ex-
pressions of sound scap-
i ng and grooves with 
m esmerizing improvi-
s ational interplay. This 
group brings the listener 

w ith them on a thrill-
ing psychedelic musical 
j ourney with their har-
m onious arrangements 
f ull of soaring dynamic 
t extures and colors all 
l aid upon a foundation 
of funk and groove. The 
s how without a doubt 
l eaves the spectators 
craving for more. 

“As a band and indi-
vidual artist, we draw on 
the influences and inspi-
r ation from the pa st 50 
y ears of contempor ary 
jazz, funk and fusion mu-
s ic and blend that  with 
o ur own original c on-
cepts” - Elektrik Market. 
A dmission $20..doo rs 
open at 7 p.m....Pitman’s 
is a BYO venue. Call for 
reservations at 527-0043.

 
D elfeayo Marsalis 

with the Tall Granite Big 
Band Friday, Oct. 12th at 
8 p.m. 

T he Tall Granite Big 
Band is proud to be per-
f orming once again in 
c oncert with New Or-
l eans trombonist Del-
f eayo Marsalis, a 2011 
N EA Jazz Master, who 
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Meredith Village Savings Bank Fund 
grant applications due Oct. 15

MEREDITH — Mer-
edith Village Savings 
Bank (MVSB) is remind-
ing non-profits that ap-
plications for the Mer-
edith Village Savings 
Bank Fund are due on 
Oct. 15.

Established in 1997, 
under the leadership of 
John Starrett, then Pres-
ident and CEO of the 
Bank, the MVSB Fund 
makes grant-based con-
tributions to non-prof-
it organizations that 
enrich and improve 
the quality of life for 
residents living in the 
Bank’s service areas. 
Since its inception, 351 
grants totaling $1,410,867 
have been awarded to 
a wide range of envi-
ronmental, social, ed-
ucational and historic 
projects throughout the 
Greater Lakes Region, 
Plymouth and New 
Hampshire Seacoast ar-
eas.

The Fund has support-
ed literacy programs, 
after-school programs, 
environmental monitor-
ing, as well as education 
and restoration of his-
toric structures, orga-
nizations that provide 
support for individuals 
and families in challeng-
ing circumstances and 
equipment that helps 
save lives. While not 
focused on a particular 
category, Fund admin-
istrators are mindful of 
the receiving organiza-
tion and its contribution 
to the quality of life in 
the communities that 
are served.

To qualify for an 
award, the following cri-
teria should be met:

• Organizations are 
recognized as tax-ex-
empt under section 
501(c)3 of the Internal 
Revenue Code and pub-
lic agencies are eligible 

to apply.
• Organizations and 

public agencies should 
have their primary base 
of operations in the 
Lakes Region, Plymouth 
area or Seacoast of New 
Hampshire.

 • Grants general-
ly range from $1,000 to 
$15,000. The majority are 
for less than $10,000.

 • Proposals are 
sought from organiza-
tions which:

• Represent a high in-
ternal priority for the ap-
plicant organization and 
are related to its mission 
and development

• Include a clear, prac-
tical plan with objectives 
for services, participa-
tion and results

• Leverage other fund-
ing or voluntary support

• Offer evidence that 
project objectives will 
be accomplished within 
the grant period, or that 
other funding will be se-
cured to continue the ac-
tivity in the future

• Demonstrate coop-
eration or collaboration 
among organizations for 
greater impact

 
Grants are generally 

not awarded for the fol-
lowing purposes:

• Operating support 
or funding for ongoing 
or annual programs

• Replacement of pub-
lic funding, or for pur-
poses that are a public 
responsibility

• Sectarian or reli-
gious purposes

• Deficit reduction 
or to support activity 
which has already been 
completed

• Support of academic 
research

• Out-of-state travel 
expenses for students, 
youth groups or by indi-
viduals for academic or 
professional purposes

For more informa-
tion about the Meredith 
Village Savings Bank 
Fund or to download an 
application, visit www.
mvsb.com. Applications 
are also available at any 
MVSB office.

 
For nearly 150 years, 

Meredith Village Sav-
ings Bank (MVSB), has 
been serving the people, 
businesses, non-profits 
and municipalities of 
Central NH. MVSB and 

its employees are guided 
by the values of account-
ability, mutuality, excel-
lence, respect, integrity, 
teamwork and steward-
ship. To learn more, visit 
any of the local branch 
offices located in Alton, 

Ashland, Center Harbor, 
Gilford, Laconia, Melvin 
Village, Meredith, Moul-
tonborough, Plymouth, 
Portsmouth or Wolfe-
boro, call 800-922-6872 or 
visit mvsb.com.

Acclaimed keyboardist Steve Hunt 
brings new power trio to Pitman’s

Electrik Market Delfeayo Marsalis

Local residents make 

Dean’s List at Wentworth 

Institute of Technology

will return with us to 
Pitman's Freight Room 
on Friday, Oct. 12. Mar-
salis is one of the top 
trombonists, composers, 
educators, and produc-
ers in jazz today. He’s a 
graduate of the Berklee 
College of Music and has 
toured internationally 
with jazz legends Art 
Blakey, Abdullah Ibra-
him, Elvin Jones, Slide 
Hampton, Max Roach, 
and his own ensembles. 
His 2014 CD “The Last 
Southern Gentlemen,” 
also featured his father, 

the renowned pianist 
Ellis Marsalis Jr. He has 
also produced over 75 
major-label recordings, 
with several Grammy 
awards and nomina-
tions, for artists includ-
ing Harry Connick Jr., 
Marcus Roberts, Spike 
Lee, and his father Ellis 
and brothers Branford 
and Wynton.Tickets will 
be $25 at the door and 
$20 with advance reser-
vation. Space is limited. 
Call Pitman's at 527-0043 
for reservations or infor-
mation!

Looking for 
New Customers?

• The Baysider 
• Meredith News 
• Berlin Reporter 
• Gilford Steamer 
• Granite State News
• Littleton Courier 
• Record Enterprise
• Winnisquam Echo
• Newfound Landing
• Coös County  

Democrat
• Carrol County 

Independent

FROM THE LAKES  
REGION TO THE  
GREAT NORTH WOODS.

CALL 603-279-4516 
TO PLACE YOUR 

AD TODAY!
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Franklin VNA & Hospice holds Drop-In Group

CHILDFIND CLINIC
Are you concerned about your child’s development?  
Do you suspect that your child may have a disability?  
We will be holding a “Child Find Clinic” on Tuesday, 
October 16, 2018 at Belmont Elementary School from 
1:00 – 3:00 pm for children age birth through 6 years 
old. Certified staff will screen students for possible 
learning disabilities, speech and language disabilities, 
motor skills, and overall developmental functioning. 
The clinic is open to any resident of Belmont or 
Canterbury, but APPOINTMENTS ARE REQUIRED.  
Please contact the SAU office at 267-9223 ext. 5306 
for additional information or to make an appointment.

Shaker Regional School District
Serving the Communities of Belmont & Canterbury

FRANKLIN — Are 
you grieving or know 
someone who is? Will 
this holiday season be 
emotionally difficult 
for you because of the 
death of a loved one? 
Franklin VNA & Hos-
pice Chaplain Tobias 
Nyatsambo invites you 
to attend the Frank-
lin VNA & Hospice’s 
Drop – In Grief Sup-
port Group. The group 
is free, and open to all. 

It is hosted at their 75 
Chestnut St., Franklin 
office on the second 
Monday of every month 
at 2 p.m. and requires 
no pre-registration. 

“Grieving people 
need a space where 
they can safely share 
what they are going 
through with people 
who have had a similar 
loss,” says Nyatsambo. 

This safe space is ex-
actly what he aims to 

provide when he facili-
tates the grief group. 

He notes, “For the 
grieving person, once 
their loved one’s ser-
vices have been con-
cluded their grief 
doesn’t just shut off. We 
are here to provide sup-
port for those people to 
help them heal.”

As we enter the hol-
iday season, emotions 
and grief we thought 
were long dealt with 

can push back into our 
lives. Whether your 
grief is fresh or has re-
surfaced, a grief group 
can help provide a 
sense of perspective as 
each grieving person 
shares how they are 
moving through grief, 
help you see you are 
not alone on this diffi-
cult journey and pro-
vide hope that, while no 
two grief experiences 
are the same, you can 

find your way to feeling 
joy again. 

For more informa-
tion, call April at the 
Franklin VNA & Hos-
pice at 934- 3454. 

Franklin VNA & 
Hospice is an indepen-
dent, non-profit orga-
nization established in 
1945 to serve the Home 
Health care needs of 
the community. They 
provide home care, 
Hospice, clinic and 

community education 
services to Andover, 
Belmont, Boscawen, 
Canterbury, Franklin, 
Hill, Northfield, San-
bornton, Salisbury, 
Tilton, Webster and 
surrounding towns, as 
requested. For more in-
formation on the grief 
group or other services 
call Franklin VNA & 
Hospice at 934-3454 or 
visit www.FranklinV-
NA.org.

Redimix teams up with LRCD to build playground
TILTON — Redimix 

Companies provided the 
boost that Lakes Region 
Community Develop-
ers (LRCD) needed to 
build a playground at 
their Lochmere Mead-
ows affordable housing 
development in Tilton. 
LRCD raised $38,000 
over 18 months, which 
was enough to pay for 
the playground equip-
ment and the wood chips 
required for surfac-
ing. LRCD did not have 
enough to pay for the 
site work and concrete 
footings needed to hold 
the structures in place. 
Redimix Companies 
GM Tim Vaughn and 
his team jumped at the 
chance to help. 

“We are dedicated to 
giving back to our com-
munities throughout 
New Hampshire. Giving 
local kids the opportuni-
ty to get active and have 
fun safely and close to 
home is an ideal project 
for us,” said Vaughn. 

ProQuip also donated 
equipment to safely com-
plete the dirt work and 
spread woodchips.

Forty-seven fami-
lies, with 50 children 
under the age of 12, live 
at Lochmere Meadows, 
which is just off Route 
3 near the Lochmere 
Country Club. The play-
ground provides a safe 
and convenient place for 

the kids to play and get 
exercise. It also serves as 
a gathering place where 
parents can get to know 
each other. 

“We are so grateful 
to Redimix for stepping 
in to help us build this 
amazing play space and 

community gathering 
spot. Without the Redi-
mix team, we would not 
have been able to get this 
done,” said Carmen Lo-
rentz, Executive Direc-
tor of LRCD.

Lakes Region Com-
munity Developers 

(LRCD) is a non-prof-
it organization whose 
mission is “to create 
opportunities for the 
Lakes Region to thrive 
by building healthy 
homes, creating vibrant 
community assets, and 
engaging residents.” 

LRCD provides healthy 
housing to 365 families 
throughout the region 
so they can live in safe, 
affordable, energy effi-
cient homes that provide 
a healthy foundation for 
success in work, school, 
and community.

Redimix Companies 
is the leading supplier of 
ready-mixed concrete in 
New England - three gen-
erations and more than 
60 years strong with sev-
en locations throughout 
New Hampshire.

Courtesy

Redimix Companies provided the boost that Lakes Region Community Developers (LRCD) needed to build a playground at their Lochmere Meadows affordable 
housing development in Tilton.

Spaulding Youth Center to host Foster 
and Adoptive Care Essentials (FACES)

NORTHFIELD — 
Spaulding Youth Center 
will be hosting the Fos-
ter and Adoption Care 
Essentials (FACES) 
series on their North-
field campus beginning 
Oct. 18. Offered by the 
Granite State College 
Education & Training 
Partnership, the series 
is free and open to the 
public. Anyone who may 
be interested in becom-
ing a foster or adoptive 
parent can pre-register 
online for one module or 
the whole series by vis-
iting http://etp.granite.
edu/schedule/faces.

FACES Fall Series 
Schedule

Please note, each 
module can be attended 
individually.
 Thursday, Oct. 18             
Orientation                                         
5:30-8:30 p.m.

Thursday, Oct. 
25             Regulations                                         
5:30-8:30 p.m.
Saturday, Nov. 3            
The Developing 
Child                          9 
a.m.-noon
Saturday, Nov. 3            
The Effects of Childhood 
Trauma       12:30-3:30 
p.m.
Saturday, Nov. 10          
Experiencing Grief & 
Loss                   9 a.m.-
noon
Saturday, Nov. 10          
Promoting Positive Be-
havior              12:30-3:30 
p.m.
Thursday, Nov. 15         
Lifelong Connec-
tions                          5:30-
8:30 p.m.
 For questions or more 
information, please 
contact Carol Sanborn, 
286-8901, ext. 203 or car-
olsanborn@spauldin-

gyouthcenter.org.
 About Spaulding 

Youth Center
Spaulding Youth 

Center is a leading pro-
vider of services for 
children and youth with 
neurological, emotion-
al, behavioral, learning 
and/or developmental 
challenges, including 
Autism Spectrum Dis-
order and those who 
have experienced sig-

nificant trauma, abuse 
or neglect. Services 
include academic, be-
havioral health, res-
idential, foster care, 
health and wellness 
and family support. 
Spaulding Youth Cen-
ter is a tax-exempt 
501(c)(3) nonprofit. 
For information about 
Spaulding Youth Cen-
ter, visit www.spauld-
ingyouthcenter.org.
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When Should You See a Financial Professional?

Edward Jones, its employees and financial advisors are not estate planners and cannot provide tax or legal advice. You should consult your estate-planning or qualified tax advisor regarding your situation.
Edward Jones is a l icensed insurance producer in al l states and Washington, D.C., through Edward D. Jones & Co., L.P. and in Cal i fornia, New Mexico and Massachuset ts

through Edward Jones Insurance Agency of Cal i fornia, L.L.C.; Edward Jones Insurance Agency of New Mexico, L.L.C.; and Edward Jones Insurance Agency of Massachuset ts, L.L.C.

Member SIPC

Christopher D. Stevenson
Financial Advisor

(603) 524-3501 Belmont, NH

Ben Wilson, AAMS ®
Financial Advisor

(603) 524-4533 Laconia, NH

Keith Britton
Financial Advisor

(603) 253-3328 Moultonborough, NH

Jacqueline Taylor
Financial Advisor

(603) 279-3161 Meredith, NH

Edward Jones: Financial Focus

This article was written by Edward Jones for use by your local Edward Jones Financial Advisor. For more information or to sign up for their monthly  newsletter,  contact your local Financial Advisor.

It can be challenging to achieve 
your financial objectives. For-
tunately, you don’t have to go 
it alone – but when should you 
seek help? 

Here are some of the key life 
events in which you might be 
able to benefit from the services 
of a financial professional: 

First professional job – Eventu-
ally, you will land that first job, 
which will offer benefits and 
a 401(k) or similar employ-
er-sponsored retirement plan. 
Since you may not have any 
experience with a 401(k), you 
may have several questions: 

How much should I contrib-
ute? What sorts of investments 
should I choose? When should 
I change my investment selec-
tions? A financial professional 
can help you review your plan 
and explain the aspects that may 
affect your investment choices. 

Marriage – When you get mar-
ried, you and your spouse may 
decide to merge your finances, 
including your investments. 
But if each of you brings sim-
ilar investments to the table, 
you might create some redun-
dancies. A financial profession-
al can look at your respective 
portfolios and recommend 

ways to diversify. Generally, 
the more diversified you are, 
the greater your protection 
against market downturns 
that primarily hit one type of 
asset class. (However, while 
diversification can help reduce 
the impact of market volatility, it 
can’t guarantee profits or protect 
against all losses.) 

Children – Once you have chil-
dren, you’ll have new respon-
sibilities – and you’ll have 
some new financial issues 
that should be addressed. If 
something happened to you, 
could your children still have 
the same lifestyle and education-

al opportunities? Would they 
even be able to stay in the same 
home? To help ensure your chil-
dren’s security, you may need 
to add more life and disability 
insurance. 
While life insurance could help 
pay for your children’s educa-
tion, you also should prepare 
for education costs as if you will 
be around. So you may want to 
consider an education savings 
investment such as a 529 plan. 
A financial professional can help 
you with your insurance and ed-
ucation-funding needs. 

Retirement – Once you retire, 
you will face a variety of finan-

cial decisions, but here’s one of 
the most important ones: How 
much money should you with-
draw each year from your re-
tirement accounts? To choose 
an annual withdrawal rate 
that’s appropriate for your 
needs, you should consider 
several factors: how much 
you have in your retirement 
accounts, how much Social 
Security you’ll receive, what 
other sources of income (such 
as part-time work or consult-
ing) you might have, your age 
at retirement, your spouse’s pro-
jected retirement assets, your 
retirement lifestyle, and so on. It 
might not be easy for you to con-

sider all these elements and then 
arrive at a suitable withdrawal 
rate, but a financial professional 
has the experience, training and 
technology to help determine a 
figure that could work for you. 

These aren’t all the life events 
that may lead you to contact a 
financial professional, but they 
should give you a pretty good 
idea of the type of assistance 
you could expect over time. 
So, consider reaching out 
for the help you need, when 
you need it. Doing so could 
help make your life easier as 
you move toward your financial 
goals.

WOW Trail, which runs 
through Laconia.

“As we look to 2019 
and our 150th year 
as the Town of Bel-
mont, there are events 
planned throughout the 
year. Please take time 
to offer suggestions and 
help us to reach our goal 
of 150 Ways to Celebrate 
Belmont,” Mooney said.

Forms were available 
at last Sunday’s Kick Off 
event for people to make 
suggestions on ways the 
community could cele-
brate, as well as anoth-
er questionnaire asking 
for suggestions on items 
to be placed in a time 
capsule next year. But 
in the meantime, ev-
eryone also enjoyed the 

day’s activities.
There was a corn 

hole game set out on the 
grass between the Tioga 
Pavilion and Belmont 
Mill, a large inflatable 
challenge course that 
kids all enjoyed, as well 
as face painting and hu-
la-hoops. Loose bales of 
hay found both children 
and parents alike relax-
ing or romping through 
the hay while others 
tried out some old-time 
sack racing.

A Scavenger Hunt 
also took place where 
participants could win 
prizes for identifying 
features of some of the 
landmarks in the vil-
lage, and the Friends of 
Belmont Library held 
a raffle to raise funds 

for future programs at 
the library. Paintings 
of historic buildings by 
Belmont resident Polly 
Murphy were also on 
display. Adding to the 
liveliness of the day was 
music by the band, “Sto-
len Thunder” and free 
ice cream from Jordan’s 
Ice Creamery.

Families who at-
tended the event were 
pleased to have activi-
ties and entertainment 
over the long holiday 
weekend.

“We live in Belmont, 
and love coming to all 
the community events,” 
said Brooke, the mom 
of three little ones. “If 
there’s anything fun 
going on in town, we’re 
here!”

The 150th Anniver-
sary is also almost here 
and those willing to 
make it a community 
celebration that people 
will remember for years 
to come are asked to 

contact Belmont’s Spe-
cial Events Coordina-
tor Gretta Olson-Wilder 
with suggestions or a 
willingness to volun-
teer for any of the 2019 
anniversary events. 

Olson-Wilder can be 
reached at dbwilder@
metrocast.com or by 
calling 998-3525.

FESTIVAL
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A1

Donna RhoDes

The Town of Belmont was pleased to reveal a banner cele-
brating their 150th Anniversary in 2019. On hand at a special 
Kick Off Event last Sunday were Selectman Jon Pike, Town 
Administrator Jeanne Beaudin, Special Events Coordinator 
Gretta Olson-Wilder and Selectman Ruth Mooney.

Donna RhoDes

Two-year-old Julian, big 
brother Connor, age six, 
and their four-year-old sis-
ter Aubrey showed off their 
face paint during a fall 
Kickoff Event for Belmont’s 
150th Anniversary in 2019 
last Sunday afternoon.

Murray has also been a 
key factor in this year’s 
Movies in the Park, Cof-
fee with a Cop, the Law 
Enforcement Against 
Drugs program for local 
school children, Opera-
tion Safety Cone as well 
as events for the Make 
a Wish Foundation and 
more.

“I think it’s import-
ant to recognize officers 
who are not only out 
doing their daily duties 
as law enforcement but 
making the communi-
ty a better place, too,” 

Cormier said. “Liz is 
the kind of person who 
would step up to help 
anyone in need. She’s a 
superstar and we knew 
that when we hired her!”

Murray said she was 
not only humbled by the 
recognition but a bit sur-
prised, too.

“I didn’t do any of this 
to get an award. I signed 
up for them because it’s 
all something I enjoy do-
ing,” she commented.

McDonald’s District 
Manager Larry John-
ston said their last 
NHCOPA fundraiser 
held raised $52,000 for 

the organization and an-
ticipated to either meet 
or exceed that amount 
this year. 

Murray was grate-
ful for the distinction 
and said she hopes to 
see many families this 
Friday, Oct. 12, on the 
lawn at Riverfront Park 
when the Movies in the 
Park series will wrap up 
for 2018 with a showing 
of “Coco.” The movie is 
free and there will also 
be free face painting and 
a piñata filled with can-
dy for boys and girls to 
enjoy. Gates open at 5:30 
p.m.

Donna RhoDes

Tilton Police Chief Robert Cormier looks on as Officer Elizabeth Murray of TPD received a 
Community Policing Award from McDonald’s District Manager Larry Johnstone last week.

MCDONALD’S
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A1

in the dairy cattle judg-
ing, tractor driving and 
woodsmen’s events this 
year.  

The judging compe-
tition, results of which 
are yet to be released, 
included multiple class-
es of dairy cows.  Each 
class, consisting of four 
animals, was of a differ-
ent breed and students 
were expected to rank 
the animals from best to 
worst. More than 100 stu-
dents from seven FFA 
chapters participated.

The tractor driving 
contest is a two-person 
team event, with Lau-
ra-may Swain and El-
yssa Manning forming 
Winnisquam’s team and 
placing second overall.  
Skills exhibited includ-
ed steering through an 
obstacle course and us-
ing a mini excavator, 
among other abilities.

The woodsmen’s com-
petition was made up of 
a series of challenges in-
cluding two-man cross-
cut, log rolling, tree 
identification, pulp toss 
and bow.  Seven schools 
and over 100 students 
competed for trophies in 
the timed contests.   Win-
nisquam FFA’ers scored 
ribbons in four of the 
woodsmen events.

All 24 Winnisquam 
participants are en-
rolled in high school ag-
ricultural science class-
es and are members of 
the FFA, a national 
youth leadership orga-
nization for students of 
agriculture.  Pupils from 
the following area high 
schools take ag classes 
at Winnisquam: Laco-
nia, Gilford, Belmont, 
Interlakes, Franklin and 
Merrimack Valley.

The FFA (former-
ly Future Farmers of 

America) is a national 
organization of more 
than 665,000 members 
preparing for leader-
ship and careers in the 
science, business and 
technology of agricul-
ture.  The organization 
has 8,630 chapters locat-
ed throughout the Unit-
ed States, Puerto Rico 
and the Virgin Islands.  
FFA’s mission is to make 
a positive difference in 
the lives of students by 
developing their poten-
tial for premier leader-
ship, personal growth 
and career success 
through agricultural ed-
ucation.  Local, state and 
national activities and 
award programs pro-
vide opportunities for 
students to apply knowl-
edge and skills learned 
in the classroom.  Visit 
www.nhffa.org for more 
information.

FFA
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A1

tle easier after your 
busy Friday, the Li-
brary Trustees are of-
fering chili and corn 
bread for a light supper 
at 6:30 p.m., with dona-
tions going towards the 
art restoration project.  

Poodle skirts and sad-
dle shoes are option-
al, but be sure to take 
a selfie in the photo 
booth.

We anticipate need-
ing space to move, so 
we will hold this event 
in the Old Town Hall, 
located at 19 Meeting-

house Hill Rd. The 
concert is free, thanks 
to a generous dona-
tion from the Salat-
iello Family Trust. 
For information call 
the library at 286-8288 
or visit our Web site 
at splnh.com.

DOO WOP
CONTINUED FROM PAGE A3

The Bel Airs
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that needed to be re-
moved and other work 
that needed to be done. 
Officer Johnson told me, 
‘Okay, we can do that,’” 
Dawson said.

Over the summer 
months, the crews came 
to check things off on 
Dawson’s list for the 
Parks Commission. 
They leveled the brick 
walkways, cleared 
brush along the park 
and performed vari-
ous other maintenance 
chores to the buildings 
and grounds. The crew 
didn’t stop there though- 
they went on to do much 
more in Tilton and the 
surrounding commu-
nities as word spread 
about the program.

The Tilton Senior 
Center had purchased a 
kit to build a wood per-
gola behind the center 
where seniors could re-
lax, enjoy a meal, play 
cards and enjoy the 
fresh air. The problem 
was that they needed 
someone to build the 
structure, and Officer 
Johnson’s crew came to 
the rescue.

“It was really a good 
job for them. They put it 
all together, and it came 
out great,” Johnson said.

Selectman Pat Con-
sentino was excited 
about the completion of 
that project, saying it 
will provide a lot of ben-
efit to those who attend 
the center’s lunches and 
other events.

“Next year, we’ll 
plant wisteria or some 
other climbing vine be-
side it, but it really al-
ready adds a lot to the 
center and gives people 
more outside opportuni-
ties there,” she said.

Another request came 
from the Tilton-North-
field Fire Department. 
Siding on the Park Street 
station needed work, a 
fire escape at Central 
Street station needed 
some maintenance, and 

power washing of the 
buildings was also part 
of their lengthy list. 

“They came here and 
did everything we asked 
for, and saved us a lot of 
time and money by get-
ting those things done,” 
said TNFD Fire Chief 
Michael Sitar. “In fact, 
they noticed a few things 
that had been done 
wrong in the past that 
weren’t even on the list 
and corrected those for 
us, too. They did a great 
job.”

In Northfield, those 
approved to work with-
out a supervising officer 
have assisted the road 
crew in ditching and 
other road maintenance 
projects. Supervised 
crews also helped with 
maintenance at the Bel-
mont Elementary School 
playground and worked 
on cleanup chores along 
the Winni Trail.

Officer Johnson said 
their efforts have saved 
taxpayers a lot of money 
in labor costs and as a 
result he is very proud of 
his work crew and what 
they have been able to 
accomplish. 

Not everyone at the 
New Hampshire State 
Prison can participate, 
though. In order to take 
part in the program, 
members of the crew 
have to have been sent 
to the prison for low-lev-
el crimes such as simple 
assault, DWI, fraud or 
other lesser offenses, 
then must be fully vet-
ted by the Department 
of Corrections. The men 
have to apply for the 
work crew, much like 
any other job, have their 
files reviewed then take 
part in an interview pro-
cess before Johnson or 
his other crew leaders 
will accept them.

“It’s really a good op-
portunity for them to use 
their skills, learn new 
skills and get out and be 
a part of society again. 
They take a lot of pride in 

what they do and they’re 
all very respectful to any 
members of the public 
they encounter,” he said. 

And after all of that, 
their only reward, for 
now, is the satisfaction 
of a job well done and a 
state-paid stipend of $3 
per day.

While the program is 
a big success with both 
the inmates and the 
communities they serve, 
Johnson himself has 
become a success of his 
own as their mentor.

“A lot of guys come up 
and tell me they want to 
be part of my crew and 
that really makes me feel 
good. I feel like I’m mak-
ing a difference in their 
lives and that’s what this 
is all about. We want 
them to leave here and 
be productive members 
of society,” he said.

It’s not fun and games 
with Johnson, though. 
The men are expected to 
work hard, follow direc-
tions and be respectful 
in the course of their 
day’s job. 

“If they do something 
wrong or have a ‘dirty’ 
drug test, they’re off the 
crew until I can trust in 
them again,” Johnson 
said.

Dawson, Consentino 
and Sitar are just a few 
who have seen the ben-
efits of this program and 
are glad they did.

“They’ve done a lot 
of hard work and saved 
us a lot of money,” said 
Dawson. “We’re lucky 
to have them available 
to get things done at no 
cost to the taxpayers 
and they deserve a lot of 
credit. It’s all greatly ap-
preciated.”

Along with munici-
palities, nonprofit orga-
nizations interested in 
submitting a request for 
projects for the crews 
are asked to contact the 
New Hampshire Correc-
tions Transitional Work 
Center in Concord at 271-
1924 for details.

Donna RhoDes

Among the many projects for municipalities and nonprofit organizations that crews from the 
N.H. Department of Corrections Transitional Work Center performed this summer was to build 
a pergola on the back lawn of the Tilton Senior Center.

DOC
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and his wife, Lynne, 
are associated with a 
number of charities fo-
cused on supporting the 
troops and their fami-
lies. Again, a delicious 
buffet will be served 
which includes prime 
rib beef with au jus or 
chicken picata with all 
the fixings, with des-
sert and cake. Cocktail 
hour will be held from 
6 to 7 p.m., and dancing 
will be available to all 
throughout the evening 
to music of our well 
known DJ, Rick Hop-
per of WLNH, who will 
play a variety of music 
to please all ages. Those 
who wish to attend this 
year’s Gathering with 
spouses and guests 
are encouraged to con-
tact Commandant Bob 
Patenaude at 455-0636 
or via e-mail at rppat-
enaude@aol.com as 
soon as possible to en-
sure reservations. Cost 
is $35 per person. Mail 
checks to Lakes Region 
Det., MCL, P.O. Box 
764, Center Harbor, NH 
03226. No tickets will be 
sold at the door.

Gen. Peter Pace

salmonpress.com

Town of Northfield
Zoning Board of Adjustments

Northfield Town Hall
Monday, October 22, 2018 7:00 p.m.

AGENDA
1.  Approval of Minutes of September 24, 2018
2. Approval of Minutes of October 8, 2018 Site Walk of 
Steven Partridge property located at 53 Sargent Street, in 
reference to the Application for Variance.
3. Continuation of Application for Variance submitted by Steven 
Partridge at 53 Sargent Street (Map U02, Lot 1) requesting 
relief from Article 7, Section 7.1 of the Zoning Ordinance, for 
the purpose of building a 400 site campground between the 
Winnipesaukee River and the Winnipesaukee River Trail on 84 
acres of land in the C/I Zone.
4. Other Business
Respectfully Submitted,
Kent Finemore, Chairman
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Awareness
Breast Cancer 

2018
Breast cancer survival rates soar

A breast cancer 
diagnosis can be a 
devastating blow. 
Upon receiving 
such a diagnosis, 
people may begin to 
ask questions about 
treatment and the 
impact cancer may 
have on their per-
sonal lives. Many 
people who are di-
agnosed with can-
cer also begin to 
wonder about their 
mortality.

An estimated 
266,120 new cases 
of invasive breast 
cancer and 63,960 
new cases of non-in-
vasive, or in situ, 
breast cancer are 
expected to be diag-
nosed among wom-
en in the United 
States this year, ac-
cording to Breast-
cancer.org. Accord-
ing to the latest 
statistics present-
ed by the Canadi-
an Breast Cancer 
foundation, 26,300 
women and 230 men 
had been diagnosed 
with breast cancer 
in Canada in 2017.

The good news is 
that breast cancer 
incidence rates be-
gan decreasing in 
2000 after increas-
ing for the previous 
two decades. In ad-
dition, death rates 
from breast cancer 
have been decreas-
ingly steadily since 
1989. 

The Nation-
al Cancer Insti-
tute says that the 
change in age-ad-
justed mortality 
rates are an indi-

cator of the prog-
ress being made in 
the fight against 
breast cancer. The 
most recent SEER 
Cancer Statistics 
Review released 
in April 2018 indi-
cates cancer death 
rates among wom-
en decreased by 1.4 
percent per year be-
tween the years of 
2006 and 2015. The 
American Cancer 

Early detection and better treatment options are improving the chances of surviving breast cancer.

Did
You

Know?

Society says that de-
creasing death rates 
among major can-
cer types, including 
prostate, colorec-
tal, lung, and breast 
cancers, are driving 
the overall shift in 
survival. The ACS 
says breast cancer 
death rates among 
women declined by 
39 percent from 1989 
to 2015. That prog-
ress is attributed 

to improvements in 
early detection and 
treatment protocols. 
For anyone doing 
the math, over the 
last 25 years or so, 
322,000 lives have 
been saved from 
breast cancer. 

A similar scenar-
io has unfolded in 
Canada. Breast can-
cer mortality rates 
in Canada recent-
ly decreased to 21.4 

percent, down from 
21.8 percent in 2011, 
states data from the 
Canadian Cancer 
Society. Currently, 
the five-year sur-
vival rate for breast 
cancer among Cana-
dians is 87 percent, 
and the five-year net 
survival in the Unit-
ed States is 85 per-
cent. 

Increased knowl-
edge about breast 
cancer, early de-
tection through 
examinations and 
mammography and 
improved treatments 
are helping to drive 
up the survival rates 
of breast cancer. Al-
though this does not 
make diagnosis any 
less scary, it does of-
fer hope to those re-
cently diagnosed.

While the vast majority 
of  breast cancer diag-
noses involve women, 
men are not immune to 
the disease. According 
to the American Cancer 
Society, the lifetime risk 
of  getting breast can-
cer is about one in 1,000 
among men in the United 
States. By comparison, 
the risk for women in 
the United States is one 
in eight. While a man’s 
risk for breast cancer is 
considerably lower than 
a woman’s, the ACS still 
estimates that roughly 
480 men will die from 
breast cancer in 2018, 
when more than 2,500 
new cases of  invasive 
breast cancer will be di-
agnosed in men. In addi-
tion, the ACS notes that 
black men diagnosed 
with breast cancer tend 
to have a worse prognosis 
than white men. Though 
breast cancer may be a 
disease widely associated 
with women, men should 
not hesitate to report any 
discomfort to their phy-
sicians, as the National 
Cancer Institute notes 
that men are often diag-
nosed with breast cancer 
at a later stage than wom-
en. The ACS suggests 
that men may be less like-
ly to report symptoms, 
thereby leading to delays 
in diagnosis. The more 
advanced the cancer is at 
the time of  diagnosis, the 
lower the patient’s sur-
vival rate.  Men are urged 
to report any discomfort 
or abnormalities in their 
chests to their physicians 
immediately.
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Vacation Rental Services
Carpet & Upholstery
Residential Cleaning

Window Cleaning
Light Maintenance

Lawn Care & Plowing

FREE CLEANINGS FOR WOMEN UNDERGOING CHEMO!

FREEESTIMATES

603-662-0645
Commercial/Janitorial Cleaning & Floor Care

Partnered with:

Speare Memorial Hospital 
Expands Breast Health Services

(Plymouth, NH, 
October 1, 2018) — 
Speare Memorial 
Hospital is now work-
ing with Southern 
New Hampshire Ra-
diology Consultants 
(SNHRC) to provide 
more breast health 
services to the wom-
en of Central New 
Hampshire. Chief of 
radiology at Speare, 
Dr. Kevin Rivera, is 
leading the expansion 
of services. Techno-
logical updates will 
be completed by the 
end of the month.

In addition to state-
of-the-art 3D screen-
ing mammography, 
services include:

BREAST BIOPSY 
PROCEDURES

1. Ultrasound guid-
ed breast biopsy uses 
sound waves to help 
locate a lump or ab-
normality and re-
move a tissue sample 
for examination un-
der a microscope. 

2. Ultrasound guid-
ed cyst aspiration to 
identify if a lump is 
a fluid-filled cyst or a 

solid lump. If it is flu-
id, the aspiration will 
remove the fluid from 
inside the lump.

 
VACUUM
ASSISTED

STEREOTACTIC 
BREAST BIOPSY
1. Stereotactic core 

breast biopsy is a mini-
mally invasive procedure 
to remove a sample of 
tissue from the breast for 
examination. This proce-
dure will help determine 
whether you have breast 
cancer or any other ab-
normalities in your breast 
to be concerned about.

Speare Memorial 
Hospital has a dedicated 
and experienced team 
of mammography staff. 
Appointments can be 
made from 8am to 4 pm 
Monday through Fri-

Facts and
figures about 

cancer 
A global con-

cern in every 
way, cancer af-
fects people from 
all walks of life. 
But as prevalent 
as cancer is, some 
facts and figures 
may still surprise 
you.

• 8.8 million: 
The number of 
people, accord-
ing to the World 
Health Organi-
zation, who died 
from cancer in 
2015, making it 
the second lead-
ing cause of death 
across the globe.

• 70: Percentage 
of cancer deaths 
that occur in low- 
and middle-in-
come countries. 
(Source: WHO)

• 22: Percentage 
of cancer deaths 
across the globe 
that can be traced 
to tobacco use. 
(Source: Global 
Burden of Disease 
Study 2015)

• 90: Percent-
age of high-in-
come countries in 
which treatment 
services are avail-
able to citizens 
afflicted with 
cancer. (Source: 
WHO)

• <30: Percent-
age of low-in-
come countries in 
which treatment 
services are avail-
able to citizens 
afflicted with 
cancer. (Source: 
WHO)

• 25: Percentage 
of cancer cases 
in low- and mid-
dle-income coun-
tries caused by 
infections such as 
hepatitis and the 
human papilloma 
virus, or HPV. 
(Source: WHO). 

• 12: Percentage 
of cancers world-
wide linked to 

viruses. (Source: 
National Toxicol-
ogy Program, Na-
tional Institute 
of Environmental 
Health Sciences)

• 1.69 million: 
The number of 
deaths attribut-
ed to lung cancer 
across the globe in 
2015, making it the 
most deadly can-
cer in the world. 
Liver cancer 
(788,00 deaths), 
colorectal cancer 
(774,000), stomach 
cancer (754,000), 
and breast can-
cer (571,000) were 
the other most 
common causes 
of cancer deaths 
in 2015. (Source: 
WHO)

• 1.16 trillion: 
Economic cost, in 
American dollars, 
of cancer in 2010. 
(Source: Interna-
tional Agency for 
Research on Can-
cer)

• 33: Percentage 
of cancer deaths 
that can be linked 
to five leading be-
havioral and di-
etary risks: high 
body mass index, 
low fruit and veg-
etable intake, 
lack of physical 
activity, tobac-
co use, and alco-
hol consumption. 
(Source: WHO)

day. Late afternoon 
appointments are also 
available. Appoint-
ments can be made by 
calling 603-238-2232.

Speare Memorial 
Hospital is a 24-hour, 
acute care, non-profit 
critical access com-

munity hospital and 
health care provider 
serving Plymouth and 
the communities of 
Central New Hamp-
shire. Visit online at 
http://www.spearehos-
pital.com and join us 
on Facebook and Twit-
ter.
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Red Raiders post pair of shutouts

Sports Editor - Joshua Spaulding - 279-4516 (phone) - 279-3331 (fax) - josh@salmonpress.news

BOB MARTIN

Molly Sottak handles a ball for Belmont against St. Thomas Aquinas in a 1-0 win.
BOB MARTIN

Julianna Estremera continues to be one of the top goal scorers in Division 3.

BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

BELMONT — The 
Belmont girls’ soccer 
team followed up a dif-
ficult Homecoming loss 
to Gilford High School 
with two straight wins 
last week.

On Oct. 3, the Red 
Raiders hosted St. 
Thomas Aquinas and 
came away with a 1-0 
victory. This was a 
well-contested match 
on both sides. While 

St. Thomas controlled 
the ball much of the 
first half, both teams 
didn’t have many close 
scoring opportuni-
ties. Emma Cochran 
stopped several shots 
on goal by St. Thomas 
to keep things close.

With less than two 
minutes left in the first 
half, Julianna Estrem-
era had a close shot 
that was cut off by the 
St. Thomas goalie to 
keep the score tied 0-0.

In the second half, 
Belmont made adjust-
ments that coach Mark 
Dawalga felt led to the 
win. In the 75th min-
ute, Katie Gagnon had 
a corner kick that Kai-
ley Gerbig finished for 
a goal to take the lead. 

“We made a couple 
of adjustments in the 
second half, which re-
ally payed off,” said 
Dawalga. “St Thomas 
really played well it 
took a total team effort 

to get the win.”
Rebecca Fleming 

made her first start on 
defense and played well 
for Belmont. Dawal-
ga said the team has 
been struggling with 
injuries and Fleming 
stepped up. Freshman 
Courtney Burke made 
her first varsity ap-
pearance in the wake 
of another Belmont 
injury, and she played 
well for the Red Raid-
ers in the win.

“We were getting 
down on numbers due 
to injuries and I called 

up a couple of our JV 
players and Courtney 
was one of them,” said 
Dawalga. “She did a 
great job along with 
Sana Syed and Morgan 
Rule. Great team win 
against a very good St. 
Thomas team.”

On Oct. 4, the Red 
Raiders took the long 
bus ride to Berlin and 
won 5-0, which was the 
second shutout of the 
season against Berlin. 
Estremera and Gag-
non each had two goals 
in the game. Madison 
Lima scored her first 

varsity goal.
“Nice way to finish 

the week being able 
to get everyone in the 
game,” said Dawalga. 
“We still have a lot of 
things to work on. As 
with all teams, this 
time of year injuries 
and sickness hit and 
you learn a lot about 
your team. Very Proud 
of the teams overall ef-
fort.”

Next up for Belmont 
is Bishop Brady at 
home at 3:30 p.m. on 
Oct. 12.
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Belmont boys bank two more wins
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BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

BELMONT — The 
Belmont boys’ soc-
cer team won two 
home games last week 
against tough oppo-
nents in Derryfield and 
Hillsboro-Deering.

On Oct. 1, Belmont 
beat Derryfield 1-0 
with the goal by Jake 
Brown and an assist by 
Brendan Kelley at the 
38-minute mark. The 
Red Raiders played 
what coach Mike Foley 
called the team’s best 
all-around game.

“We put together 
some nice opportuni-
ties and credit their de-
fense and their keeper 
for keeping it close,” 
said Foley. “Jake was 
in the right place at the 
right time on the weak 
side, and he was able 
to put away the game 
winner.”

Jake Deware had 
three saves in the 
game, which shows 
just how strong the 
defense was yet again 
for Belmont. This has 
been the story for Bel-
mont all season, as the 
team has an undefeat-
ed record due to quali-
ty play from all parts of 
the team.

“The win set things 
up nice for the week 
ahead,” Foley said. “It 
was our second game 
in three days. Having 
to get up to play Gilford 
on Saturday is tough to 
come right back and 
play a game like Der-
ryfield. We were ready 
for the challenge and 
they played great. It 
was our best game of 
the season so far.”

On Oct. 4, Belmont 
beat Hillsboro-Deering 
5-1. It was 2-0 at the 
half, but Foley said it 
took the team a while 
to settle in and put the 
ball in the net. 

The Red Raiders 
unloaded early in the 
game but missed some 
close opportunities, 
notably when Nolan 
Gagnon missed one by 
inches and another off 
the post. Foley said the 
Hillsboro-Deering goal-
keeper was active and 
kept the Red Raiders 
honest. The first goal 
came by Nate Sottak 
in the 31st minute off 
an assist from Lucas 
Mathieu. Sottak scored 
again seven minutes 

Winnisquam stick girls best Brady and Berlin
BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

TILTON — The Win-
nisquam field hock-
ey team won its third 
straight game last week 
with victories on the 
road against Berlin and 
Bishop Brady by scores 
of 3-1 and 2-1 respective-
ly.

Goals were scored by 
Maddie House, Meghan 
Cote and Hannah Max. 
Eveline Auger, Cote and 
House had assists.

Coach Erin Cayer 
said this was the best 

game of the season 
for the Bears to that 
point. She said Karissa 
Haskins had a “phenom-
enal game,” as well as 
Kaitlyn Carey and Au-
ger. Auger and House 
executed a great corner 
in the game, and Cote 
had multiple break-
aways carrying the ball 
down the field to her for-
ward line consisting of 
Maddy Gilbert, Emma 
Griffin and Max.

“The girls’ offensive 
line did their job to-
day,” said Cayer. “We 

knew before the season 
started this was a game 
to work for. Today we 
just didn’t have skilled 
players, we had a skilled 
team.”

On Oct. 5, the Bears 
beat Bishop Brady 2-1, 
led by Cote’s two goals 
and assists by Auger 
and House. Winnis-
quam scored in the first 
half and defense led by 
Auger, Carey and Mad-
dison Genier played 
“phenomenal” until 
about five minutes left 
in the second half when 

Bishop Brady scored. 
With less than three 
minutes left, Cote and 
Haskins used skills to 
carry the ball and put 
away the win.

“Today’s game was 
the one we worked for 
and needed to make 
some strategic plays,” 
said Cayer. “The girls 
continue to show that 
Winnisquam field hock-
ey is the team to not un-
derestimate. Our ball 
movement and ability 
to switch field was great 
today. The girls’ goal is 

to show Division 3 that 
Winnisquam is the team 
that wants the champi-
onship and will contin-
ue to work hard to prove 
ourselves. The girls 
should be very proud of 
themselves. Brady was 
a team that had strong 
wins and strong players 
and the girls were able 
to trust in the plays we 
set out to work.”

Winnisquam finish-
es out the regular sea-
son with an away game 
against Franklin at 4 
p.m. on Oct. 12.

later with an assist by 
Zach Ennis.

At the 46th minute, 
Sottak completed the 
hat trick on an unas-
sisted goal. The fourth 
goal came about eight 
minutes later by Mike 
Sprague, which was on 
his birthday. Sprague 

chased down a ball at 
the end line, beat the 
goalie to it. He kicked 
a ball that was deflect-
ed by a defender back 
into Sprague’s face, 
which then bounced in 
for the score. The fifth 
goal came from Brown 
on an assist by Dylan 

Laflower.
The only goal from 

H i l l s b o r o - D e e r i n g 
stemmed from a di-
rect kick on top of the 
18-yard mark. Deware 
was about to punt a 
ball but he stepped out 
of the box, which led to 
the kick. Deware got 

his hand on the kick, 
but it deflected into the 
goal.

The team is now 10-
0-1 and Foley said he is 
happy, but there is still 
room for improvement.

“We are a highly fo-
cused group, so when 
we train not it is real-

ly good,” said Foley. 
“We are trying to iron 
out things to prepare 
for the tough home 
stretch.”

Next up for Belmont 
is a game against White 
Mountains at home on 
Oct. 11 at 4 p.m.

Belmont volleyball picks up win in North Conway
BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@salmonpress.news

BELMONT — It has 
been an up and down 
season for the Belmont 
volleyball team, and 
over the last couple of 
weeks the team has had 
moments where coach 
Adam Gaulin has been 
proud of his girls, as 
well as others where he 
felt they weren’t play-
ing up to their potential.

On Sept. 24, the Red 
Raiders were shut out 
3-0 by Newfound losing 
25-21, 25-21 and 25-8.

“I was pretty upset 
with the girls this time,” 
said Gaulin. “It was al-
most an exact replica of 
how we played in Moul-
tonborough and we did 
not play up to our po-
tential at all, which was 
very frustrating for me. 
Defensively we were 
not sound.”

Ari Janocz had two 
aces and seven kills in 
the match. Jenny Joyce 
and Margaret Witham 
had three kills apiece. 
Becca Camire had 14 as-
sists.

Gaulin said the team 
seems to be hitting walls 
in their sets, leading to 
the team collapsing and 
not being able to score. 
The team had leads in 
the first two sets before 

Belmont golfers compete 
in Inter-Lakes Classic

losing.
On Sept. 29, the Red 

Raiders traveled to 
Kennett and Gaulin 
said the woes continued 
despite taking a 3-1 win. 
He said the team came 
out sleepy from the long 
bus ride, and looked 
sluggish in the game. 
Kennett won the first 
game 25-23, followed by 
Belmont winning the 
next three games 25-15, 
25-13 and 25-9.

“My team has so 
much potential and 
it bugs me when they 
don’t meet it,” said 
Gaulin. “That is where 
I am coming from here. 
It is frustrating because 
we shouldn’t have lost 
any games to Kennett, 
in my opinion.”

Witham led the way 
with eight aces. Joyce 
and Janocz had six 

aces. Janocz had 15 kills 
to lead the way, and 
Joyce had three kills. 
Becca Camire had an 
incredible game with 
51 assists, according to 
Gaulin.

“Becca played in-
credibly well,” said 
Gaulin. 

Isabella McDonald, a 
swing player, had seven 
aces and 10 kills. Gaulin 
was impressed by her 
play, saying it was a 
major bright spot in the 
win. 

“We were trying to 
something new,” said 
McDonald. “She is a 
huge leader on the JV 
squad. We gave her the 
chance to play on the 
varsity level and she 
maximized that. She 
played phenomenal.”

Belmont then lost 
a tight matchup to a 

tough Farmington team 
by a score of 3-2. Farm-
ington won 25-17 in the 
first two sets, then Bel-
mont came back and 
won the next two sets 
25-21 and 25-22, but lost 
the final set 15-10.

Witham had five of 
the team’s 12 total aces. 
Janocz had 18 kills, 
while Joyce had eight 
kills. Camire had four 
kills to go along with an 
incredible day setting 
the ball. Gaulin said she 
had more than 60 assists 
in the win, although he 
was unsure of the accu-
racy of that statistic.

The team had 40 to-
tal kills in the game. 
Gaulin was happy that 
the team bounced back 
from some sloppy play 
earlier to contending 
with a top team in the 
division.

“Looking at what 
had gone on the last two 
games I wasn’t very op-
timistic,” Gaulin said. 
“We made a couple of 
defensive shift chang-
es with my libero that 
worked really well. 
The defense worked so 
much better and our 
passes were phenom-
enal. My girls played 
incredible and finally 
played to their poten-
tial. Even with a loss 
I am very happy with 
how they did.”

Last week Belmont 
had a 3-0 loss to Epping 
and a 3-0 win over Fall 
Mountain.

Belmont had two 
games against Sunapee 
and Stevens after dead-
line, and next up for the 
Red Raiders is a 6:30 
p.m. matchup against 
Winnisquam on Oct. 15.

BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

BELMONT — The 
Belmont High School 
golf team finished its 

season last week at the 
Inter-Lakes Classic with 
the Red Raiders placing 
sixth of eight teams.

Michael Marrone led 
the way with 27 points, 
his best turnout of the 
season. Behind him was 
Will Robarge with 18 
points, Eamon Kelley 

with 12 points and Jon 
Phillips with 12 points. 
Belmont finished with 
69 points, and Mascenic 
won the event with 161 
points.

The Red Raiders only 
had two wins this season 
and did not qualify for 
the state tournament. 

Teams that did not qual-
ify can send two golfers 
to compete, and those 
will be Marrone and Ro-
barge.

The state tournament 
takes place at 9 a.m. on 
Thursday (today) at the 
Laconia Country Club.
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Bears win another championship rematch

Serving all of New Hampshire for 50 years.

286-8182
www.porterpaving.com

ASPHALT PAVING, INC.

Paving & Resurfacing • Driveways & Parking Lots
Line Striping • Sealcoating • Bluestone & Chip Seal

Owner Installs Every Job

Dave’s Motorboat Shoppe, L.L.C.

Full Line Ship Store with 

Complete Boating Accessories

Rt. 11B, 229 Intervale Road, Gilford, NH 
 603-293-8847

Hanover pulls away late for 
win over Gilford/Belmont

BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

GILFORD — The Gil-
ford/Belmont football 
team suffered a tough 
loss to Hanover last Sat-
urday by a score of 26-6, 
although it was anyone’s 
game at the half.

The Golden Eagles 
were down 7-0 at half-
time and in the second 
half Gilford/Belmont 
kicked off and forced 
a fumble to start the 
half. The Golden Eagles 
put together a drive, as 
quarterback Alex Cheek 
connected with tight end 
Patrick Carr for a five-
yard touchdown pass to 
bring the score to 7-6.

This score remained 
until Hanover scored 
late in the third quarter 
to go up 13-6. While Gil-
ford/Belmont was in the 
game for much of the 
time, Hanover scored 
two late touchdowns in 
the fourth quarter to se-
cure the win.

Cheek had 148 yards 
and a touchdown with 12 
completions in the game. 
Carr continued his 
strong season receiving 
the ball with five catches 
for 47 yards and a touch-
down. Brandon Gallagh-
er had three catches for 
42 yards in the game.

Rushing was limited 
in the game but Cheek 
led the way with 25 
yards, while Blake De-
scoteaux had 19 yards on 
the ground.

John Mitchell con-
tinued to be a force on 
defense with 24 tackles 
in the game. Zach Cobis 
had eight tackles and 
pressured the quarter-
back well with 1.5 sacks. 
Jackson Ruelke had 10 
tackles and a pass deflec-
tion.

Coach Josh Marzahl 
was happy that the team 
had no penalties through 
four quarters, which he 
said is a sign that the 
team is growing and 
improving on the little 
things. He said as much 
as they we would have 
loved to have won, this 
game showed growth in 
the program

“I was very happy 
with our kids’ effort 
today,” said Marzahl. 
“They battled through-

BOB MARTIN

Gabby Isabelle goes up for a slam for the Bears in a win over Inter-Lakes.

BOB MARTIN’

Shannon Goodwin has had another great year for the Bears, and she shows her skills here 
against Inter-Lakes with a kill.

BY BOB MARTIN

Bob@Salmonpress.news

TILTON — The Win-
nisquam volleyball 
team continued its title 
defense in epic fash-
ion with big wins over 
Campbell and last year’s 
runner up Inter-Lakes 
to remain undefeated 
this season.

On Oct. 2 ,the Bears 
beat Campbell by a 
score of 3-1 with set 
scores of 25-10, 25-18, 23-
25 and 25-15. 

Coach Mike Liver-
nois said he was very 
happy with the way the 
team started the match 
by jumping out to a big 
lead in set one and dom-
inating on its way to a 
25-10 win. 

“Our serving was 
strong and our offense 
was very effective,” said 
Livernois.

The team was able to 
carry momentum into 
the second set for the 
win, but the team let 
up a bit in the third set. 
Campbell also picked up 
its intensity and played 
much better overall. 
The fourth set was tied 
7-7 before Winnisquam 
pulled away for a com-
fortable win.

Shannon Goodwin 
had an incredible game 
with 20 kills and 20 digs, 
as well as three aces. 
Gabby Isabelle had 14 
kills, 15 digs and five 
aces. Setter Olivia Dill 
had a fantastic game 
with 42 assists in the 
win. Sarah Seymour 
had four kills and 16 
digs, while Aubrey St. 
Onge had 17 digs and 
two aces. Alli Foster 
had six digs, one block 
and two digs.

On Friday, Win-
nisquam hosted In-
ter-Lakes for the second 
time this season. While 
it was a 3-0 sweep for 
Winnisquam, that did 
not tell the whole story. 
It was a tightly contest-
ed match the whole way 
through with scores of 
25-18, 26-24 and 26-24.

The first set was ex-
tremely close until the 
17th point when Win-
nisquam pulled away. 
The game was tied 17-17 
but Winnisquam went 
on a 7-0 run on the way 
to victory. 

The second set was 
close throughout, but 
Winnisquam sealed 
the victory when Sar-
ah Seymour blocked 
Emma Wheeler to win 
the match. The third set 
was back and forth the 
whole way before the 
Bears took the win.

“I was very pleased 
with the way my team 
stayed focused and 
didn’t panic,” said Liv-
ernois. “The match went 
back and forth through-
out, but we maintained 
our composure and 
didn’t panic when we 
fell behind. The game 
definitely had a tourna-

ment atmosphere.”
Livernois said this 

was a game where it 
could have gone any 
way, but he said his 
team is lucky to have 
two hitters like Good-
win and Isabelle. He 
said that if a team finds 
a way to beat Goodwin, 

there is nobody there to 
match Isabelle. This has 
been the case all season 
and was the case against 
the Lakers. He said with 
those two along with 
Seymour, it is tough to 
find a better attack in 
volleyball.

Goodwin had 13 kills, 

20 digs and two aces 
while Isabelle recorded 
12 kills, 11 digs and two 
blocks. He said that that 
having these two power 
hitters on the team not 
only helps in matches, 
but also helps the rest of 
the team prepare each 
week. 

“My girls have to en-
dure that every practice 
from them,” said Liv-
ernois. “It’s definitely 
good for preparation.”

Other top perform-
ers were Dill with 29 
assists, St. Onge with 
14 digs, Seymour with 
nine digs, five aces, a 

block and a kill and 
Becka Persson with six 
digs.

Winnisquam faced 
undefeated Farming-
ton, as well as Nute, 
after deadline. Next for 
Winnisquam is an away 
game against Franklin 
on Oct. 12 at 6:30 p.m.

out four quarters and 
should hold their heads 
high after this one. 
They were able to com-
pete with one of the best 
teams in division II and 

today they showed they 
were capable of com-
peting with teams like 
Hanover. I’m excited to 
see us build off of this 
game.”

BOB MARTIN

Blake Descoteaux takes a handoff from quarterback Alex Cheek.

Let us take a bite out  
of your advertising woes. 

Call 603-279-4516 

salmonpress.com

HUNGRY?
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Center Harbor 
32 Whittier Hwy

603-253-4345
CenterHarbor.NH@NEMoves.com

LaConia

348 Court Street
603-524-2255

LakesRegionInfo@NEMoves.comRESIDENTIAL BROKERAGE

Belmont
$800,000

Special mountaintop home 
with amazing panoramic 

views to the west, and the 
most amazing sunsets.

MLS# 4694071

Ellen Mulligan 
603-387-0369

Meredith
$380,000

Gentleman’s farm with 
30 acres, stables, barns 

and more.
MLS# 4721787

Samantha Blackard
252-531-2051

Gilford
$339,900

Water view cottage
at Lake Shore Park!
MLS# 4721636

Rose Cook
603-393-5854

Moultonborough
$529,000

Direct waterfront on Lake 
Winnipesaukee at a water 
access price! The frontage 

is sandy with dock.
MLS# 4676709

Bill Richards 
603-998-7845

Alton
$375,000

Cute camp in a protected 
area on Rattlesnake Island, 

a great location on the 
south side of the peninsula.

MLS# 4689749

Ellen Mulligan 
603-387-0369

Moultonborough
$60,500

Here is a nice level
.51-acre parcel in Balmoral! 

This property abuts the 
Buckingham common land.

MLS# 4711994

Kay Huston
603-387-3483

www.ColdwellBankerHomes.com

MARVELOUS HOME in Moultonborough for 
entertaining & enjoying Lake Winnipesaukee! 
Contemporary styled 4BR on spectacular point 
of land offers beautiful views & docking galore! 
Great Inv. w/solid rental history.
$1,060,000 (4686085)  Call 253-9360

LANDand ACREAGE

www.Maxfield RealEstate.com   •   www.IslandRE.com

Wolfeboro: 15 Railroad Avenue •  569-3128       
Center Harbor: Junction Rtes. 25 & 25B •  253-9360       

Alton: 108 Main Street •  875-3128  

“Simply the Best”  
 OVER 60 YEARS IN 
 THE LAKES REGION

Island 
Real Estate

A division of Maxfield Real Estate

RENTALS
Bringing People and Vacations Together 
in the Lakes Region for over 60 years….

VACATION & LONG TERM RENTALS
QUALITY HOMES IN DEMAND

FOR BUSY RENTAL MARKET
Contact us for a FREE rental analysis

Halle McAdam @ 253-9360 (CH Office)
Jennifer Azzara @ 875-3128 (ALTON Office)

WELCOME ISLAND – MEREDITH // Own your 
own private island with a custom-built home in 
Meredith. Rare opportunity to acquire a unique 
property located in such a desirable area of Lake 
Winnipesaukee.
$2,195,000 (4707851)                         Call 253-9360

WORLD CLASS RETREAT!! One-of-a-kind 
Moultonborough Lk Winnipesaukee WF w/710’ 
of protected shoreline, over 280’ of white sandy 
beach. Stunning, impeccably maintained & 
unrivaled beauty. This property will take your 
breath away!
$5,500,000 (4718960)  Call 569-3128

STUNNING bedroom Custom Cape at Bald 
Peak C.C. in Moultonborough with lovely 
Winnipesaukee views, access to private beach 
and dock, gorgeous interiors, 1st floor MBR, 2.6 
acres of lush landscaping.
$1,345,000 (4718796)  Call 569-3128

OUTSTANDING Country Estate in Tamworth 
bordering the Lakes Region & White Mountains 
of New Hampshire. Five bedroom colonial with 
stunning mountain views, guest house, post & 
beam barn, all sited on 311 acres.
$949,900 (4706586)  Call 253-9360

GILFORD // This 1254 sq. ft. Brookside 
Crossing Condo has an open concept 
floor plan with 3 bedrooms, 2 baths and 
attached 1 car garage. Many upgrades. 
Community pool.

$219,900 (4719871)   Call 875-3128

MEREDITH  // Quality new 
construction ranch with walk out 
lower level in desirable Clover Ridge. 
Open concept, 3BR, 2.5BA, modern 
amenities for today’s lifestyle of 
convenience.
$549,000 (4697497)       Call 253-9360

LITTLE BEAR ISLAND – TUFTONBORO // 
Private setting - 150’ of WF set back from boat 
traffic.  Oversized 8’x36’ crib dock, easy access into 
water. Open concept living, eat at island, FP, vaulted 
ceilings, exposed beams. 3BR/2BA, pine paneled, 
large deck, fantastic views!
$575,000 (4708843)                         Call 569-3128

HOLDERNESS // Solid and Larger than 
it looks! On a nice lot across the street 
from the Squam Lakes Association, 
metal roof, 2 sheds - Kayak/canoe on 
Squam across the road!
 
$189,000 (4721009)     Call 253-9360

GILMANTON // A SPECIAL COUNTRY 
HOME on 2.34 acres. Nice yard with 
20x16 outbuilding and attached dog 
kennel. Updated kitchen with pine 
cabinets and new wrap around deck.

$199,000 (4720450)     Call 875-3128

RUMNEY // This home has been 
lovingly restored with virtually 
minimal maintenance yet still 
maintains plenty of the original 1900 
cottage charm. Close to the White 
Mountains & Minutes to Plymouth.
$149,000 (4709801)      Call 253-9360

NEW DURHAM // Nice 5 acre building lot in 
a country setting located close to town and a 
great commuting location.

$45,000 (4458054)   Call 875-3128

CENTER HARBOR  // Exceptional  2.29 
acre lot  with incredible southerly view 
potential  of  lakes and mountains. Ideal 
location: Waukewan Golf  Course nearby, 
only minutes to downtown Center Harbor 
& Meredith.
$99,000 (4705879)   Call 253-9360

BARNSTEAD / /  Nice 3.3 acre building lot 
in quiet rural location. It is surrounded by 
old stone walls. A selective cut was done in 
1995 to promote hardwood growth.
$37,000 (4692946)  Call 875-3128

MOULTONBOROUGH // Great Price!! 
Wonderful opportunity to buy a .51 acre level 
double lot in the sought after, private Suissevale 
Community on Lake Winnipesaukee. Less than 
.3 mile to a sandy beach.
$39,500 (4717925)  Call 253-9360

Luxury REAL ESTATE Island REAL ESTATE

 

     Melanson Real Estate, Inc. 
                  34 N. Main St., Wolfeboro • 603-569-4488

www.melansonrealestate.com

EQUAL HOUSING
OPPORTUNITY

   

WOLFEBORO: Recently reduced! A must see on Lake 
Winnipesaukee, the 4BR/3.5 BA home offers a beautiful 
kitchen and master bedroom with waterside deck. Amazing 

entertaining spaces to enjoy inside and outside!
WYANOKE GATE LANE $1,395,000

MOULTONBOROUGH: Sited on the grounds of Bald 
Peak Colony Club, this home enjoys fantastic views of 
the 14th green & fairway and maintains a classic style 

with fireplace, 3-season porch & more. 
VIEW DRIVE $1,350,000

EXCEPTIONAL PROPERTIES, EXCEPTIONAL AGENTS

WOLFEBORO: This 4,300 sq. ft. Cape style home boasts 
many updates including a 1st floor master suite, family 
room, large deck and phenomenal landscaping. The property 
is within walking distance to downtown and Sewall Woods.

POINTE SEWALL ROAD   $725,000

TUFTONBORO
This spectacular, half-acre waterfront land on The Basin offers 
road and water frontage. Electric is at the street. This is an 
excellent opportunity to build your dream waterfront home!
Basin Drive...............................................$195,000

WOLFEBORO
A 1.2 acre lot with privacy at the end of the road. Close to town 
and a short walk from the beach.
Applewood Drive..............................................$59,000

WOLFEBORO
Large parcel totaling 68 acres of wooded land with 
frontage on both York Road and Beach Pond Road.
York Road................................................$275,000

LAND
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Alpine Lakes Real Estate: www.alpinelakes.com

Bean Group: www.beangroup.com

Century 21 Country Lakes Realty: www.countrylakesrealty.com

Century 21 Twin Rivers Realty: www.nhreal21.com

Coldwell Banker: www.cboldmill.com

Coldwell Banker Residential Brokerage

www.newenglandmoves.com

Dussault Real Estate: www.dussaultrealestate.com

ERA Masiello: www.masiello.com

Granite Group Realty Services: 

www.granitegrouprealtyservices.com

Gowen Realty: www.gowenrealty.com

Lakes Region Realty: www.lakesregionrealestate.com

Lamprey & Lamprey Realtors: www.lampreyandlamprey.com

Maxfield Real Estate: www.maxfieldrealestate.com

Michelle Eastman Realty: www.michelleeastmanrealty.com

Old Mill Properties: www.oldmillprops.com

Peabody and Smith: www.peabodysmith.com

Pine Shores Real Estate: www.pineshoresllc.com

Preferred Vacation Rentals: www.preferredrentals.com

 Remax Bayside: www.baysidenh.net

Remax Bayside-Steve Banks: www.winnihomes.com

Roche Realty: www.rocherealty.com

Strawberry Lane Real Estate: www.strawberrylane.com 

Town & Forest Realty: www.townandforest.com

To View These 
and oTher 

ProPerTies, VisiT:

PLYMOUTH 
WOODS

ONE, TWO & THREE 
BEDROOM UNITS

 SUBSIDIZED RENT BASED ON INCOME.
INCOME RESTRICTIONS APPLY.

HANAWAY MANAGEMENT COMPANY
An Equal Housing Opportunity Agent
536-4402 • Contact us Today! 

TDD Accessible

HARVEY HEIGHTS
with locations in

Meredith & Ashland, NH

Accepting applications for our
short waiting list!

Hot water included!
Low utility costs

On-site laundry and parking
Quiet, country setting

Professional management
24-hour maintenance provided

Rental Assistance available
Income guidelines apply

Credit, Criminal, & Landlord  Checks 
No Pets

CONTACT US TODAY!
(603) 224-9221

TDD # 1-800-545-1833 Ext. 118
www.hodgescompanies.com

The Hodges Companies
201 Loudon Road Concord, NH 0330

PINECREST APARTMENTS
Meredith, NH

Accepting applications for our
waiting list!

Heat and hot water included!
Spacious 1, 2 & 3 Bedroom units
Dishwashers and W/D hookups

On-site laundry
Rental assistance available
Income guidelines apply

Section 8 Vouchers Welcome
Credit, Criminal, & Landlord Checks

No Pets

CONTACT US TODAY!
(603) 224-9221

TDD # 1-800-545-1833 Ext. 118

www.hodgescompanies.com
The Hodges Companies

201 Loudon Road Concord, NH 0330

RIVER’S EDGE
Laconia, NH

Accepting applications 
for our short waiting list!

Heat and hot water included!
On-site laundry & parking
Handicap accessible units

Non-smoking building
Professional management

24-hour maintenance
Income guidelines apply

Section 8 Vouchers Welcome
Credit, Criminal, & Landlord Checks

No Pets

CONTACT US TODAY!
(603) 224-9221

TDD # 1-800-545-1833 Ext. 118

www.hodgescompanies.com
The Hodges Companies

201 Loudon Road Concord, NH 0330

Our Ads Get Results.
 

Call 603-279-4516 

salmonpress.com

GOT JUNK?



To place your classified line ad, please call our TOLL FREE number: 1-877-766-6891
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$3,000 SIGN-ON BONUS

MT / MLT 

Contact Human Resources at
(603)388-4236 

Apply On-line at www.ucvh.org
181 Corliss Lane, Colebrook, NH 03576 

603-388-4236
EOE

HOLDERNESS SCHOOL DISTRICT
Holderness Central School

2018-2019 School Year

GRADES 5&6 
BOYS BASKETBALL COACH

GRADES 7&8 
BOYS BASKETBALL COACH

Starting date – November 5, 2018.  

Interested applicants should contact:
William Van Bennekum, Principal

Holderness Central School
19 School Road

Holderness, NH  03245
wvanbennekum@pemibaker.org 

(603) 536-2538

Administrative Assistant Position
The Town of Wentworth is currently seeking applications 
from qualified persons interested in providing support to 
the Office of Selectmen, as the Administrative Assistant.  
This is currently a  40 hour a week position. Salary is 
commensurate on experience.  Insurance benefits included.

Candidates must have:
• Proficiency in verbal & written skills
• Proficiency in computer skills
• Strong organizational skills 
• QuickBooks software skills (minimum 3-5 yrs.)
• Knowledge of preparing budgets
• AR/AP & Payroll 
• Mapping & Assessing
• Coordinating Meetings & taking Minutes

This Position also includes:
• Preparation/collation of Annual Town Report
• DRA Financial reports
• Processing Welfare, Veteran, and Low-income 
applications
• Preparing quarterly & yearly taxes 
• Processing Timber reports
• Coordination of Audit support services
• Use of Assessing Software
• Coordinating/scheduling Assessor’s property reviews
• Ordering supplies
• Coordinating Town Office building repairs/services

*Additional responsibilities can be discussed at time of 
Interview or as Select Board feels the need to.
 
Applications can be obtained on the Town website at 
http://www.wentworth-nh.org/index.html, or at the Town 
Offices during regular business hours on Tuesday 1-5 pm, 
Wednesday & Thursday 9 am – 1 pm.  Applications will be 
accepted until the position is filled.  Wages are based upon 
qualifications & experience.

Please send Cover Letter, Resume,  
and completed application to:

Town of Wentworth 
Attn: Board of Selectmen

PO Box 2
Wentworth, NH 03282

Place Your Classified Line Ads

ONLINE!
24-Hours A Day • 7-Days A Week

www.salmonpress.com
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Misc. For Sale

MEREDITH - Blue Ridge Hickory
Plank Flooring. AA wood backing.
1st grade. 1,050 sq.ft. in original
boxes. $1,900.00. Call 677-6994.

OLD NH FISH and Game, ca.
1890, bearing laws, penalties and

seasons on moose, caribou,
furbearers, fish, etc.  measures
12”x18”/  May be seen at the

Coos County Democrat, 
79 Main St., Lancaster, NH.

Price, $4; if mailed, $8. 
Call 603-788-4939 or email

lori@salmonpress.news

Southern Motion, electric recliner,
new in February.  Too big for me.  
It is 41” W x 40”H. Seat
29”Wx24”deep. Arms 11”wx24”long. 
Denim colored microsuede. Asking
$350.  
Text  me@ pamcrna@yahoo.com

Lost & Found
Found Ads

Are published Free of Charge.
30 words for 1 week.

Lost Ads
Are Charged at our regular classified

rates.

Call Toll Free
Mon-Fri 8:00-4:00

1-877-766-6891
or go to

www.salmonpress.com
24/7

HAVE YOU SEEN ME?
I AM LOST!

MY NAME IS BUDDY
I am a 5 year old, 16 LB. buff

colored male cat. I live on 
Pinnacle Park Road

PLEASE CALL MY FAMILY 
at 279-7000.

Reward if found.

Still Lost!
Shane - Shetland Sheepdog

White/Tan/Black
10 Years old

We are hoping someone may
have him or have seen him?

-Lost in Laconia NH- 
August 27, 2016

Do not chase. Old and New
Leads appreciated.
For more info see

www.facebook.com/
shaneshetlandsheepdog

Call Owner 603-365-1778
or Granite State Dog 

Recovery
1-855-639-5678 

Special Instruc-

Free Online Adult Diploma Program
available through Lisbon Regional
School. Work at your own pace and
convenience. Contact the school for
details! 838-6672

Thank-You

Our line ad classifieds
are on our website!

www.salmonpress.com

is the place to check our weekly
classifieds online!

More great coverage 
and information from the

Salmon Press
Town To Town

Classifieds!

Why place your ads
anywhere else?
1-877-766-6891

Thank you
for browsing

The Town To Town
Classifieds in the

West
Meredith News

Record Enterprise
Winnisquam Echo
Newfound Landing

Publication Rates (30 words)
$12 - 1 Week
$20 - 2 Weeks
$27 - 3 Weeks
$36 - 4 Weeks

Call Our main Call Center
1-877-766-6891

Mon-Fri 8:00-4:00

or place online 24/7 at
www.salmonpress.com

Deadline:
Monday 10:30 am

Fuel/Wood

DRY FIREWOOD
LEGITIMATE DRY CUT AND SPLIT

OVER 10-12 MONTHS.
14,16,18,20,22,24 INCH AVAILABLE.

2 CORD $250 EACH.
1 CORD $275.

IMMEDIATE DELIVERY.
CALL 323-8658

Pets/Breeders

LOW COST SPAY/NEUTER
Mobile Feline Fix It Wagon, 

Cats $70-$85. Dogs at Conway clinic,
starting at $100. NH and Maine 
income qualified plans. Military 
discounts.  Rozzie May Animal 

Alliance, a dedicated spay/neuter
nonprofit. Sign up on line

www.RozzieMay.org or call 
603-447-1373      

General Help
Wanted

Energetic person for Bristol
area property maintenance

business. Lawn maintenance,
snow removal, docks, minor

construction. 
Randy 707-2119

Looking for experienced 
carpenters and general laborers,
Must have valid Drivers license
and the ability to get to work. 
603-582-7946 text or call. Email
mtr_carpentry@yahoo.com.

PAINTER WANTED
Interior/exterior

Will pay for skills and experience.
Please call Mark (603) 651-8605

PART-TIME BUS DRIVER
Transporting in Towns of Canaan,
Orange, Grafton, Enfield, and 
Dorchester. DOT physical is 
required. 

PART-TIME KITCHEN 
ASSISTANT/DISHWASHER
Food prep cleaning and dish-

washing. Flexibility needed to cover
in staff absence. Grafton County

Senior Citizens Council- Mascoma
Area Senior Center

Please Submit Resume to:
PO Box 210

Canaan, NH 30741 or email:
sdunbar@gcscc.com

AA/ EEO

Pianist/Accompanist, part-time,
interim Plymouth Congregational
UCC, NH. Thursday evenings,
Sunday mornings and special
services. Competitive salary.
Email office@uccplymouth.org.
Church experience preferred, 
but not required. 
Resume, references.

TAXI DRIVERS WANTED-CLEAN
DRIVING AND CRIMINAL RECORD
A MUST. DRUG TEST REQUIRED.
CALL 393-5614.

Lawn/Garden

JACKSON LANDSCAPING
CLEANUP-YARDS-BEACH. 
WINTER HOME PREP/DOCK 
REMOVAL. LAWN MOWING AND
MAINTENANCE, WEEDING AND
PRUNING, POWER WASHING,
SMALL PATIOS AND WALKWAYS,
TRASH REMOVAL, AND OTHER
ODD JOBS. FULLY- INSURED AND
FREE ESTIMATES.
CHRIS JACKSON
603-393-4708

Real Estate

Equal Housing Opportunity
All real estate advertising in this

newspaper is subject to
The Federal Fair Housing Law

which makes it illegal
“to make, print, or published any 

notice, statement, or advertisement,
with respect to the sale, or rental of a

dwelling that indicates any prefer-
ence, limitation, or discrimination

based on race, color, religion, sec,
handicap, familial status or national
origin, r an intention to make any

such preference, limitation or 
discrimination.”

(The Fair Housing Act of 1968 at 42
U,S,C, 3604(c))

This paper will not knowingly accept
any adverting which is in violation of

the law.  Our readers are hereby
informed, that all dwellings advertised

in this newspaper are available on
an equal opportunity basis. 

To complain of discrimination call
HUD toll free at
1-800-669-9777

For The Washington DC area, 
please call HUD at 275-9200.

The toll free telephone number for 
the hearing impaired is

1-800-927-9275.
You may also call

The New Hampshire 
Commission for Human Rights

at 603-271-2767
or write

The Commission at
163 Loudon Road,

Concord, NH 03301
Neither the Publisher nor the

advertiser will be liable for misinfor-
mation, typographically errors, etc.

hereincontained.  The Publisher 
reservesthe right to refuse any 

advertising.

Comm. Space 
For Rent

PLYMOUTH SPACE 
FOR RENT: 

9 Main Street. Former site of 
Pemi River Fuels. Approx. 700 sq
ft.; 3 to 4 work areas depending
upon configuration.  $750 per
month  including heat, snow
plowing and trash removal. 
Tenant pays separately metered
electric. Onsite parking is 
available.  Security deposit 
required. Available immediately. 

Please call Brian at 536-2300.

Rental Sharing

LACONIA: 1 ROOMMATE WANTED.
Clean, quiet, sober environment.  

Will go Fast!  
$140-$150/week. Call 603-455-2014

Land/Lots

Five Acres Wolfeboro, Driveway to
Views of Belknap Mtns, Gunstock,
Beech Pond, Surveyed, Soil Tested,
Town Maintained Paved Rd, $72,500
Call Jeff @ Northern Exposure RE
603-859-5500

Rooms For Rent

Roommate/caretaker wanted.
Year/round. Mostly out of town.

Master bedroom yours. 5 minute
walk to Alton bay(Bay Hill rd).

$600/month + 1/2 utilities(oil heat)
No pets, no kids(under 21), no

smoking, 1 person, clean and neat.
A good deal for peace, quiet, and
privacy. Long term rent preferred.

Good references and must get
along and be easy going. Place is

unfurnished/ needs furniture.
(860)634-1788 text is best/no

voicemail

Public Notices

On October 18, 2018 at 6:30 PM
there will be a Candidates’ Forum at
the Campton Historical Society Hall
at 529 US Route 175 in Campton.
Candidates for State and county 
offices will there. This is not a debate
but an opportunity for Campton 
voters to meet their candidates who
will speak for themselves on their 
positions and ideas. Questions from
the audience will be welcome after
each presentation.

http://www.salmonpress.com

3 EASY WAYS
TO PLACE YOUR

CLASSIFIED LINE ADS!
EMAIL:

classifieds@salmonpress.news

ONLINE:
www.salmonpress.com

PHONE:
(603) 279-4516

Advertise your:
Items for Sale, Jobs, Vehicles,
Pets, Real Estate, Apartments,

Summer Rentals, Services & more.
We have categories for everything!

From the Lakes Region to 
the Great North Woods.

START YOUR
AD TODAY!

h h h h h h
Bring your 
classified ad

right into the 
office located 
nearest to you 
and drop it off.  

We’d love to
see you!

h h h h h h
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Join Our Team
Positions Available:

Waitstaff
Chef

Bartender
Busser

Dishwasher/Prep

Center Sandwich, NH
284-6219

info@cornerhouseinn.com

The Corner House Inn

HELP WANTED
FULL TIME/PART TIME – IMMEDIATE OPENINGS

Retail Sales Associate 
We are looking to add a self-motivated individual to join our sales 
team in our Apparel & Accessories department. Candidates must 

be available on Weekends and Holidays, have a positive attitude and 
a positive approach to customer service. Duties include but are not 
limited to addressing customer needs and providing the necessary 

knowledgeable information on the products, restocking and light cleaning.
One year retail experience and a passion for skiing/snowboarding a plus.

Benefits include:
Competitive Pay

Discounted and/or free skiing privileges  
at area mountains

Please apply in person

Ski Tech/Rentals/Sales Associate:
We are looking to add a self-motivated individual to join our sales 

team in our Service & Rental department. Candidates must be 
available on Weekends and Holidays, have a positive attitude and a 
positive approach to customer service. Duties include but are not 
limited to addressing customer needs and providing the necessary 

knowledgeable information on the products, ski mounting and 
tuning, rentals and light cleaning.

One year rental/service experience and a passion for skiing/snowboarding a plus.
Benefits include:
Competitive Pay

Discounted and/or free skiing privileges  
at area mountains

Please apply in person

IMMEDIATE OPENINGS
SAWMILL AND 

PLANER MILL WORKERS
DAYTIME SHIFT
BENEFITS INCLUDE

VACATION, SICK AND HOLIDAY PAY,  
INSURANCE, CREDIT UNION,  

40l(k) PLAN,  ATTENDANCE BONUS
Apply in Person

or email precisionlumber@lumbemh.com  
to request us to email an application

576 BUFFALO ROAD, WENTWORTH NH 03282
WWW.LUMBERNH.COM

Landscaping Foreman/Leader
Plymouth, NH

Full time position available for Landscaping 
professional for hardscapes and snowplowing.

1 to 3 years experience preferred.
Valid driver’s license and clean record.
Must be able to work outdoors in all  
types of weather. Overtime available.

603-728-8116 or email 3LakesLandscaping@gmail.com

TOWN OF MOULTONBOROUGH

TRANSFER STATION ATTENDANT

Part time position assisting patrons in proper 
disposal of materials; operates forklift and other 
equipment. Preferred candidate will have mechanical 
abilities, knowledge of equipment (forklift, front 
end loader), ability to understand waste management 
regulations and experience dealing with customers. 
Required:  Valid driver’s license, high school diploma 
or GED, current DES Level 1 Certification (or 
ability to obtain same w/in 6 months of hiring). 
Submit application letter, resume & standard Town 
application, available at www.moultonboroughnh.gov 
(Paid, Volunteer & Contract Opportunities), or 
Town Hall to Walter Johnson, Town Administrator, 
6 Holland Street, PO Box 139, Moultonborough, 
NH 03254.  Position open until filled. DOQ/DOE, 
EEO Employer.

Support companion needed for a young adult 
male in Concord. The position is part time, 
25 hours per week at $13.00 per hour. Support 
would include helping with social activities, 
transportation, budgeting, home organization, 
and assistance with his business. A minimum 
of a HS diploma/GED, valid driver’s license, 
reliable vehicle, auto insurance and the ability to 
pass background checks are all required. Please 
visit www.lrcs.org to apply or call 603-524-8811.

Meredith family is seeking a patient, motivated 
and active support staff for a young woman 
within her community and home. This is a part 
time position about 20-29 hours per week. 
Flexibility is key, as schedule may vary based 
on the young woman’s employment schedule. 
Responsibi l i t ies include; recreational  and
vocational support/guidance, transportation 
and other supports as needed.

Minimum of a HS diploma/GED, reliable vehicle, 
auto  insurance  and  the  ab i l i ty  to  pass 
bac kground checks are all required. For more 
information, or to apply, please visit www.lrcs.org

A leading video, internet and phone provider is expanding their 
in-bound sales and retention team in Belmont NH!

ATTEND THE JOB FAIR WITH YOUR RESUME!
CONDUCTING ON-SITE INTERVIEWS!

Inside Sales Representatives duties include: convert in-bound 
lead calls into closed sales by educating customers of the 
advantages and value in the products and services while 
understanding marketing campaigns, building customer 

loyalty to exceed sales goals.
Retention Representatives: duties include: research 
voluntary disconnects by explaining billing concepts 

and uncovering product needs to resell the value of the 
products and services to retain customer relationships.

Date: Thursday, October 18th
Time: 10a-2p

Place: Beane Conference Center, 35 Blueberry Lane, Laconia NH

Many other employment opportunities available! 
Visit online and apply!

https://www.indeedjobs.com/atlantic-broadband/jobs 

Take advantage of our comprehensive benefit package,
including discounts on services if you reside in our market area!

EOE

$200 Sign on Bonus after  
90-Days of Successful Employment!
 
• Assistant Housekeeping Manager-Full Time

• Housekeepers-Full and Part-time
• Houseman-Full-Time

 
Full-Time Positions include the following benefits:
• Health and Dental insurance after 90-Days
• Accrued Sick Time after 90-Days (5 Days a year)
• One week paid vacation after (1) year,  
   two weeks paid vacation after (2) years
• Paid Holidays (5 holidays a year)
• Discounted stays at home resort and all  
   VRI managed properties

*One Bedroom housing may be available to any  
applicants looking to relocate to the area*

 All positions require weekends, most holidays and a valid  
driver’s license required. Positions are year round and 

salary is based on experience. The Village Of Loon is  
managed by Vacation Resorts International. VRI is an 
amazing company for employee to grow and develop. 

The Village of Loon Mountain is an equal opportunity employer.

FULL TIME OPPORTUNITIES
•	 RN	CHARGE/M-S	–	36	hours	(Night	Shift)
• ULTRASOUND/ECHO TECHNOLOGIST – 40 hours
• OR NURSE SUPERVISOR – 36 hours
•	 MT/MLT	–	40	hours	(Day	Shift)
•	 RN	CHARGE/E.D.	–	36	hours	(Night	Shift)
•	 RN	M/S	–	36	hours	(Night	Shift)

PART TIME OPPORTUNITIES
• HOUSEKEEPER – 20 hours/Sat & Sun
• PER DIEM OPPORTUNITIES
• COOK
• CENTRAL STERILE TECHNICIAN
• SURGICAL TECHNICIAN
• RN

Apply Online at www.ucvh.org
Upper	Connecticut	Valley	Hospital	

181 Corliss Lane, Colebrook, NH  03576
	Phone:	(603)388-4236 

ucvh-hr@ucvh.org
EOE
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COME JOIN OUR GROWING TEAM! New Day, New Management, New Staff.

We are currently looking for a full-time, Registered Nurse to join our team.

Must be a graduate of a certified Registered Nurse educational program and hold 
a valid and current New Hampshire Registered Nurse license.  Two to five years 

med-surg experience required.  Advanced degrees and certification a plus. 
Prior Home Care experience preferred.

We offer a competitive salary and benefit package!  
For more information, please contact Jennifer Everleth, Human Resources

(603) 444-5317 or jeverleth@nchhha.org • Apply online at www.nchhha.org

North Country Home Health & Hospice Agency is an Equal Opportunity Employer

REGISTERED NURSE

$3,000 SIGN-ON BONUS
For two years of experience staff RNs

REGISTERED NURSES
Contact Human Resources at

(603)388-4236 
Apply On-line at www.ucvh.org

181 Corliss Lane, Colebrook, NH 03576 
 603-388-4236

EOE

Gilmanton School District
GILMANTON SCHOOL
FACILITY MANAGER

Full-time, year-round position
K-8 school - 407 students - 90 staff members.

School building is 53,560 sq.ft.
The facility manager will also be responsible 

for the supervision of three full time custodians.
Salary commensurate with experience.

Please send a letter of intent and resume to:
Business Administrator Christine Hayes

Gilmanton School District
SAU #79

P.O. Box 309 
Gilmanton, NH 03237

Deadline date: October 19, 2018

CARPET • RUGS • CERAMIC TILE • VINYL • WOOD • LAMINATES

 Main St. Bethlehem, NHPROFESSIONAL
INSTALLATION

HELP WANTED

Sub-contractors or In-house full time 
position.  Min. 5 years experience.  

Reliability and a valid driver’s 
license is required.

Family run flooring store based in 
Bethlehem, NH and the surrounding areas.   

EXPERIENCED CARPET/ 
VINYL INSTALLER:

Contact Larry @ The FloorWorks – 603-869-5880 
or Larry@thefloorworks.com
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Bears, Raiders run in Jeri Blair Invitational
Riley sets new Belmont course record

y BOB MARTIN
Bob@Salmonpress.

news
BELMONT — The 

Belmont cross country 
team hosted the Jeri 
Blair Invitational on 
Oct. 5 and the team’s 
top runner, Alice Riley, 
came in second and set 
a new school record on 
the course.

Riley had a time 
of 20:16.6, setting the 
school record, which 
will be listed on the 
record board in the 
school gymnasium. 
The time shattered a 
record set by Erin Phil-
lips in 2007, when she 
ran the course in 20:31. 

Mya Dube of Ke-
arsarge took the win 
with a time of 19:26.6.

For the girls’ team, 
Makayla Palmer had a 
time of 24:19.1 for 26th, 
Aurora Couto was 64th 
with a time of 28:13.7, 
Mercede McIntyre 
was 68th with a time 
of 28:26.9 and Hannah 
Leclair was 69th with a 
time of 28:31.1.

The boys’ team was 
led by Jared Whitcomb 
who placed 70th with a 
time of 21:16.3. Micah 
Edgren was 75th with 
a time of 21:28, Chris 
Pare was 85th with a 
time of 21:43.9, Nick 
Miles was 98th with a 
time of 22:29.5, Jason 
Roberts was 141st with 

a time of 25:09.2, Brian 
Miles was 155th with a 
time of 26:35, Michael 
Annis was 162nd with 
a time of 27:26 and Tom 
Mortell was 168th with 
a time of 28:22.6.

Winnisquam
The Winnisquam 

girls’ team placed sixth 
overall in the meet 
with Faith Gosselin 
placing seventh with a 
time of 21:43. Jasmine 
Piper was 17th with a 
time of 23:08.6, Daisy 
Burns was 45th with a 
time of 26:14.5, Margue-
rite Parker was 62nd 
with a time of 27:53.6 
and Madison Knopka 
was 81st with a time of 
33:04.7.

The boys’ team 
placed fourth overall 
and was led by Kyle 
Mann, who was ninth 
with a time of 17:59.9. 
Rick Fournier was 11th 
with a time of 18:09.8, 
Dylan Robert was 21st 
with a time of 18:55, 
Riley Mann was 29th 
with a time of 19:20, 
Evan Griffin was 41st 
with a time of 19:39.8, 
Joey Damato was 81st 
with a time of 21:35.4, 
Jack Richard was 82nd 
with a time of 21:36.4, 
Brenna Dunn was 83rd 
with a time of 21:39 
and Sheamus Dunn 
was 88th with a time of 
21:56.4.

BOB MARTIN

(Top Left) Kyle Mann placed seventh in the Jeri Blair Invitational 
last week.

BOB MARTIN

(Top Right) Rick Fournier placed 11th at the Jeri Blair 
Invitational last week. 

BOB MARTIN

(Right) Alice Riley set a course record at the Jeri Blair 
Invitational last week, placing second.

BOB MARTIN

A group of Belmont boys’ runners start up the Jeri Blair 
Invitational last week.

HHHHHHHHHHHHH
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